### **COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT**

between

NORTH END COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSOCIATION (The "Employer")

and the

NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT & GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION (The "Union")

November 1, 2023 – October 31, 2025

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE	. 1
ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS*	1
ARTICLE 2 – RECOGNITION	4
ARTICLE 3 – NO DISCRIMINATION AND FAIRNESS*	4
ARTICLE 4 – NO LOCKOUT OR STRIKE	. 5
ARTICLE 5 – APPLICATION	. 5
ARTICLE 6 – FUTURE LEGISLATION	. 5
ARTICLE 7 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	. 6
ARTICLE 8 – CHECKOFF	. 6
ARTICLE 9 – UNION INFORMATION AND OFFICE	7
ARTICLE 10 – INFORMATION	7
ARTICLE 11 – APPOINTMENT*	. 8
ARTICLE 12 – STEWARDS	. 9
ARTICLE 13 – TIME OFF FOR UNION BUSINESS	. 9
ARTICLE 14 – CORRESPONDENCE	12
ARTICLE 15 – CLASSIFICATIONS AND RATES OF PAY*	12
ARTICLE 16 – SALARY ADMINISTRATION	13
ARTICLE 17 – SENIORITY	14
ARTICLE 18 – HOURS OF WORK / OVERTIME / CALL BACK*	16
ARTICLE 19 – PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL	
ARTICLE 20 – JOB POSTING*	18
ARTICLE 21 – LAYOFF AND RECALL	20
ARTICLE 22 – PERSONNEL POLICIES	20
ARTICLE 23 – EMPLOYEE RECORDS	21
ARTICLE 24 – DISCIPLINE*	21
ARTICLE 25 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE*	22
ARTICLE 26 – ARBITRATION*	22
ARTICLE 27 – EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	24

ARTICLE 28 – PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT	25
ARTICLE 29 – VACATION*	25
ARTICLE 30 – HOLIDAYS*	27
ARTICLE 31 – SICK LEAVE*	28
ARTICLE 32 – LEAVE*	29
ARTICLE 33 – JOB-SHARING	33
ARTICLE 34 – SECURITY OF EMPLOYMENT	33
ARTICLE 35 – LABOUR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	33
ARTICLE 36 – OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY	34
ARTICLE 37 – EXPENSES	35
ARTICLE 38 – RETROACTIVITY	35
ARTICLE 39 – DURATION AND TERMINATION*	35
APPENDIX "A" WAGE SCHEDULE	37
APPENDIX "B" EDUCATION PREMIUMS	43
APPENDIX "C" Supplemental Employment Benefit Plan*	45
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #1 (Housing First Project)*	49
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #2 (Employment of Summer Students)*	51
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #3 (Incumbency Protection)*	52
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #4 (Property Management Assistant)*	53
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #5* (Step Placement Nurse Matched Classificatons)*	54
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #6* (Step Placement for Healthcare Matched Classifications)*	55

Note: Those Articles that are marked with an asterisk (\*) indicate a change in language.

### PREAMBLE

It is the intention and purpose of the parties to the agreement to set forth terms and conditions of employment affecting employees covered by this Agreement.

NOW THEREFORE the Parties hereto mutually agree as follows;

### ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS\*

For the purpose of this Agreement:

- 1.01 **"Common-law relationship"** is said to exist when, for a continuous period of more than one (1) year, an employee has lived with a person, publicly represented that person to be the employee's spouse, and lives continually with that person as if that person were the employee's spouse.
- 1.02 "**Day**", except where otherwise provided, means Monday through Friday, excluding holidays.
- 1.03 **"Employee"** means a person who is included in the bargaining unit as defined in Article 2.01 and includes:
  - (a) **"Casual Employee"** is a non-permanent employee who is called in as required and who works on an hourly basis;
  - (b) **"Full-time Employee"** is an employee who is hired to work the bi-weekly hours of work as provided in this Agreement;
  - (c) **"Part-time Employee"** is an employee who is hired to work less than the full-time hours of work as provided in this Agreement. A part-time employee shall qualify, subject to eligibility, for benefits provided in the collective agreement on a pro-rated basis according to their full-time equivalency. Where a part-time employee works extra shifts in excess of their Full Time Equivalence (FTE), the employee shall be paid their regular hourly rate and shall accrue sick time and vacation time based on the number of excess hours worked.

Casual employees replacing regular employees will be paid in accordance with Appendix "A".

(d) **"Permanent Employee"** is an employee who has completed their probationary period and is employed on a full-time or part-time basis.

- (e) **"Project Employee"** is an employee who is hired on a temporary full-time or part-time basis for a specified period and where funding for the position is obtained from a third party. A Project employee is entitled to all benefits provide for in this Collective Agreement except where the terms of the funding arrangement dictate different terms and then the terms of the funding arrangements will prevail. These employees will not replace employees under a), b), c), d) of this Article.
- (f)\* "Temporary Employee" is an employee hired to work in a Temporary Position. A casual employee hired to work in a temporary position shall not accrue regular seniority, but will continue to accrue casual seniority. A casual employee filling a temporary position will be entitled to the benefits of a casual employee as set out in this Collective Agreement.

Permanent employees working in a temporary position, will continue to be covered under the Collective Agreement as a permanent employee. Upon completion of the Temporary position the permanent employee will be returned to their former position.

Notwithstanding the above, should a casual in a temporary position become a permanent employee without a break in employment, the employee shall have their regular seniority back dated to their date of hire in the most recent temporary position.

These employees will not replace employees under b), c), or d) of this Article.

(g)\* "Term Employee" is an employee hired to work in a Term Position. A casual employee hired to work in a term position shall not accrue regular seniority but will continue to accrue casual seniority. A casual employee filling a term position shall qualify, subject to eligibility, for other benefits of this Collective Agreement in accordance with the Full Time Equivalency of the Term Position.

Permanent employees working in a term position, will continue to be covered under the Collective Agreement as a permanent employee. Upon completion of the Term, the permanent employee will be returned to their former position.

Notwithstanding the above, should a casual in a term position become a permanent employee without a break in employment, the employee shall have their regular seniority back dated to their date of hire in the most recent term.

These employees will not replace employees under b), c), or d) of this Article.

- 1.04 "Employer" means the North End Community Health Association.
- 1.05 **"Holiday"** means the twenty-four (24) hour period commencing at 0001 hours of a day designated as a holiday in this Agreement.
- 1.06 "Leave of absence" means absent from work with permission.
- 1.07 **"Lockout"** includes the closing of a place of employment, a suspension of work or a refusal by the Employer to continue to employ a number of its employees done to compel the employees, or to aid another employer to compel its employees, to agree to terms or conditions of employment.
- 1.08 **"Seniority"** means the length of continuous employment with the employer from the date of hire within the bargaining unit.
- 1.09 **"Service"** means the length of continuous employment with the employer from the date of hire.
- 1.10 **"Spouse"** means husband, wife and common-law spouse.
- 1.11 **"Strike"** includes a cessation of work, or refusal to work or continue to work by employees in combination or in concert or in accordance with a common understanding, for the purpose of compelling their Employer to agree to terms or conditions of employment or to aid other employees in compelling their employer to agree to terms or conditions of employment.
- 1.12 **"Temporary Position"** means work for a definite period of time greater than four (4) weeks but less than twenty-six (26) weeks when additional staffing is required temporarily. Such positions shall be posted in accordance with the Collective Agreement unless the parties agree otherwise.
- 1.13 **"Term Position"** means work for a definite period of time greater than three months (3) but less than twelve (12) months created by the absence of an incumbent. Such positions shall be posted in accordance with the Collective Agreement and can be extended by mutual agreement of the Employer and the Union.
- 1.14 **"Union"** means the Nova Scotia Government and General Employees Union.

### ARTICLE 2 – RECOGNITION

- 2.01 (a) The North End Community Health Association (hereinafter the "Employer") recognizes the Nova Scotia Government and General Employees Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for all employees of the North End Community Health Association on Gottingen Street in Halifax, excluding the Executive Director, Manager of Communications and HR, Director of Finance and Operations, Fund Development and HR Coordinator, Mobile Outreach Street Health Team Lead, and Physicians qualified to practice under the laws of Nova Scotia and employed in that capacity and all other others excluded by paragraph (a) and (b) of Subsection 2 of Section 2 of the *Trade Union Act.* 
  - (b) The Managers shall include staff representation in the selection of all new employees.
- 2.02 No employee shall be required or permitted to make written or verbal agreements with the Employer or its representatives which may conflict with the terms of this Collective Agreement.
- 2.03 This Agreement applies to and is binding on the Union, the employees, and the Employer and its agents.

# ARTICLE 3 – NO DISCRIMINATION AND FAIRNESS\*

- 3.01 The Employer shall not discriminate against employees with respect to terms or conditions of employment on the grounds of race, creed, colour, sex, marital or parental status, religion, nationality, ancestry, or place of origin, Union membership or activity, political affiliation or activities.
- 3.02 The Employer shall exercise its rights and powers in a manner that is fair, reasonable, and consistent with the terms of this Collective Agreement
- 3.03 The Employer shall provide and the Union and employees shall support a workplace free from personal or sexual harassment and any other harassment based on the protected characteristics set out in Article 3.01. The Employer shall maintain a policy on workplace harassment and any dispute regarding an allegation of personal harassment on grounds other than the protected characteristics set out in Article 3.01 shall be resolved in accordance with the terms of the policy.

3.04\* The Employer and the Union both recognize the values of diversity, equity, inclusion, accessibility and reconciliation are invaluable in the workplace, and are committed to establishing a workplace that is inclusive, diverse and reflective of the different communities, cultures and peoples of Nova Scotia. The Parties are committed to embodying the principles of health equity, and to demonstrating its commitment to these principles through ongoing discussion and transformation through the life of this Collective Agreement.

### ARTICLE 4 – NO LOCKOUT OR STRIKE

- 4.01 The Employer agrees that there shall be no lockouts during the term of this Collective Agreement
- 4.02 The Union agrees that there shall be no strike during the term of this Collective Agreement
- 4.03 Strike and lockout shall be defined as in the *Trade Union Act*.

### **ARTICLE 5 – APPLICATION**

5.01 This Agreement, including each of the Memoranda of Agreement and the Appendices which are attached, apply to and are binding on the Union, the employees and the Employer.

### ARTICLE 6 – FUTURE LEGISLATION

6.01 In the event that any law passed by the Legislature applying to the employees covered by this Agreement renders null and void any provision of this Agreement, the remaining provisions of the Agreement shall remain in effect for the term of the Agreement.

### ARTICLE 7 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

- 7.01 The Union agrees that it is the exclusive right of the Employer to manage the enterprise in which it is engaged and without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Employer shall have the right, provided that such rights are exercised in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Collective Agreement, to:
  - (a) maintain order, discipline and efficiency;
  - (b) to operate and manage its business and direct the workforce in accordance with its commitments and responsibilities;
  - (c) to determine the work to be performed and establish standards, methods, procedures and schedules of operations;
  - (d) to determine the qualifications, select, hire, transfer, promote, demote, classify, lay-off, suspend and discharge or otherwise discipline an employee for just cause, and to increase or decrease working forces;
  - (e) to maintain reasonable rules and regulations to be observed by employees.

#### 7.02 Consistent Application

The Employer agrees that management rights will not be exercised in a manner inconsistent with the express provisions of this Agreement.

### ARTICLE 8 – CHECKOFF

### 8.01 Deduction of Union Dues and Assessments

The Employer will, as a condition of employment, deduct an amount equal to the amount of the membership dues and assessments uniformly required to be paid by all members of the Union from the bi-weekly pay of all employees in the bargaining unit.

#### 8.02 Notification of Deduction

The Union shall inform the Employer in writing of the authorized deduction to be checked off for employees mentioned in Article 8.01.

#### 8.03 Religious Exclusions

Deductions for membership dues and assessments shall not apply to any employee who, for religious reasons, cannot pay union dues and assessments, provided the employee makes a contribution equal to said union dues and assessments to some recognized charitable cause.

### 8.04 Remittance of Union Dues and Assessments

The amounts deducted in accordance with Article 8.01 shall be remitted to the Secretary-Treasurer of the Union by cheque within a reasonable time after deductions are made and shall be accompanied by particulars identifying each employee and the deductions made on the employee's behalf.

8.05 Liability

The Union agrees to indemnify and save the Employer harmless against any claim or liability arising out of the application of this Article except for any claim or liability arising out of an error committed by the Employer.

8.06 The Employer shall include with the employee T4 slips the amount of the union – dues paid, for income tax purposes.

### **ARTICLE 9 – UNION INFORMATION AND OFFICE**

- 9.01 The Employer shall provide bulletin board space for the use of the Union at an appropriate location, upon which the Union shall have the right to post notices relating to matters of interest to the Union and the employees.
- 9.02 The Employer shall provide the Union with reasonable accommodation on the premises for Union meetings.
- 9.03 Union representatives are entitled to distribute Union literature and to convene Union meetings on the Employers premises during non-working hours.

### ARTICLE 10 – INFORMATION

- 10.01 Upon request by an employee, the Employer will provide either an electronic copy or a hard copy of the Agreement to the employee within one calendar week. Upon request by the Union, the Employer agrees to provide a reasonable number of copies of the Agreement for use by the Union.
- 10.02 The Employer agrees to provide new employees with a copy of the Collective Agreement in effect and acquaint them with the conditions of employment set out in the articles concerning check off and the name of the Union shop steward.

- 10.03 A Union Steward shall be given the opportunity to meet each new employee during regular working hours without loss of pay, and with no additional cost to the Employer, for a maximum of thirty (30) minutes. Such time will be arranged between the Steward and the Employer.
- 10.04 Classifications and Job Descriptions for positions in the bargaining unit, shall not be changed or deleted without prior consultation with the Union.
- 10.05 A job description shall be provided for each position upon hiring and within five (5) days when requested by the Employee or Union.
- 10.06 The Employer agrees to provide to the Union, upon request by the Union, such information relating to employees in the bargaining unit that is reasonably required for collective bargaining purposes.

## ARTICLE 11 – APPOINTMENT \*

### 11.01 Probationary Period

A newly hired employee may be appointed to the employee's position on a probationary basis for a period of 975 hours worked or twelve (12) months, whichever is less. Before the end of the probationary period the Employer has the right to extend the probationary period for another 488 hours worked or three (3) months, whichever is less, with mutual agreement from the Union.

#### 11.02 Confirmation of Permanent Appointment

The Employer shall, after an employee has served in a position on a probationary basis as per Article 11.01 confirm the appointment on a permanent basis.

### 11.03\* Termination of Probationary Appointment

An employee may be dismissed at any time during the probationary period if in the sole opinion of the Employer the employee is unsuitable for the job to which the employee has been assigned. The Employer shall notify the Union when a probationary Employee is terminated.

### 11.04 Term and Temporary Appointments

Term Employees and Temporary Employees may be terminated at any time at the sole discretion of the Employer. Where the Employer terminates a Term Position or Term Employee or Temporary Position or Temporary Employee the Employer

shall endeavor to give at least ten days prior notice but in any event shall give as much notice as is reasonably practicable in the circumstances.

#### 11.05 Notification of Appointments and Terminations

The Employer shall advise the Union in writing of all appointments, terminations, or changes of status of each employee in the bargaining unit within ten (10) days of their occurrence.

### ARTICLE 12 – STEWARDS

#### 12.01 Recognition

The Employer acknowledges the right of the Union to appoint employees as Stewards.

#### 12.02 Notification

The Union agrees to provide the Employer with a list of employees designated as Chief Stewards and as Stewards for the bargaining unit.

#### 12.03 Servicing of Grievances

It is understood that the Officers, Stewards and members of the Union have their regular work to perform on behalf of the Employer. It is acknowledged that grievances, including investigation meetings, should be serviced as soon as possible and that if it is necessary to service a grievance during working hours, Stewards will not leave their jobs without giving an explanation for leaving and obtaining the Supervisor's permission. Permission will not be unreasonably withheld so long as operational requirements permit. The Steward shall report back to the Supervisor before resuming the normal duties of their position.

### ARTICLE 13 – TIME OFF FOR UNION BUSINESS

#### 13.01 Leave Without Pay

Where operational requirements permit, and on reasonable notice, special leave without pay shall be granted to employees for Union business:

(18) as members of the Board of Directors of the Union for the attendance at Board meetings;

- (b) as members of the Bargaining Unit Negotiating Committees of the Union for the attendance at Committee Meetings;
- (c) as delegates to attend conventions of the Union's affiliated bodies, including N.U.P.G.E., C.L.C., Nova Scotia Federation of Labour;
- (d) as members of standing Committees of the Union for the attendance at meetings of standing Committees;
- (e) as members of the Executive to attend Executive Meetings of the Nova Scotia Federation of Labour;
- (f) for such other legitimate Union business as may be authorized by the Union such as, but not limited to, replacing Union staff, Union educational programs, etc.
- (g) the employee requesting leave without pay for such Union business shall provide a minimum of two days' notice of the required leave to their supervisor.

Such permission shall not be unreasonably withheld.

### 13.02 Notification to Employer

The Union shall notify the Employer of the names of employees, who are members of the Board of Directors, the Local Executive and Negotiating Committee.

### 13.03 Salary Continuance

The Employer will continue to pay the salary and benefits of an employee who is granted leave without pay in accordance with Article 13.01 and will bill the Union for the salary and the Employer's cost of benefits for the period of such leave.

### 13.04 Contract Negotiations

Where operational requirements permit, and on reasonable notice, the Employer may grant leave with pay for not more than three (3) representatives of the bargaining unit for the purpose of attending contract negotiation meetings with the Employer. If the Employer is required to replace the Union representatives the Employer will bill the Union for the salary and the Employer's cost of the benefits for the period of such leave.

### 13.07 No Loss of Service/ Seniority

While on leave for Union business pursuant to this Article, an employee shall continue to accrue and accumulate service and seniority credits for the duration of the employee's leave, and the employee's service and seniority shall be deemed to be continuous.

### 13.08 Executive Position Leave

Where the Union has determined the requirement for a full time elected Union Executive position under the following headings: President (NSGEU), First Vice President, Second Vice President, Third Vice President, Secretary Treasurer; President and Secretary Treasurer of the National Union of Public Employees (NUPGE), or President of the Nova Scotia Federation of Labour an approved leave of absence without pay shall be granted in accordance with the following provisions:

- (18) An employee who declares their intention to offer for any of the listed positions shall notify the Employer as soon as possible after declaring.
- (b) An employee elected to one of the above noted fulltime Union Executive positions shall be given an approved leave of absence without pay for the term(s) they are to serve, up to thirty-six (36) months.
- (c) All benefits of the employee shall continue in effect while the employee is serving in the fulltime Union Executive position and for such purposes, the employee shall be deemed to be in the employ of the Employer and to have continuous service with the Employer for all purposes.
- (d) The gross salary shall be determined by the Union and paid to the employee by the Employer. The amount of the gross salary shall be reimbursed to the Employer by the Union. The Union shall also reimburse to the Employer the Employer's portion for all statutory and required benefit contributions/premiums/deductions during the approved leave of absence.
- (e) Upon expiration of their term of office, the employee shall be reinstated in the position they held immediately prior to the commencement of leave, or in a position mutually agreed upon by the employee and the Employer.
- (f) Any vacation earned but not used prior to the employee taking office shall be carried over to be taken in the fiscal year in which the employee returns from the approved leave of absence.
- (g) Only one (1) employee shall be granted leave under this section at any one time, on a first come, first serve basis.

### ARTICLE 14 – CORRESPONDENCE

14.01 Except where otherwise provided, official communications in the form of correspondence between the Employer and the Union shall be between the appropriate member of the management team for the Employer and the Union. Each party shall keep the other informed of its address.

# ARTICLE 15 – CLASSIFICATIONS AND RATES OF PAY\*

- 15.01\*(a) All employees to whom this Collective Agreement applies shall be classified under one of the classifications and rates of pay listed in Appendix "A" attached hereto.
  - (b) Employees required to temporarily replace in a higher classification for one half (1/2) day or more and up to six (6) weeks shall receive payment of acting pay equivalent to ten percent (10%) higher than their existing rate of pay, provided that in no case shall the rate for that period exceed the maximum rate of the higher-paying position.
  - (c) Employees who are assigned to perform duties of a Manager for a period of **22.5** hours or greater while they are absent will be paid a premium of \$3.00 per hour.
- 15.02 (a) When a new classification is introduced or when an existing classification has been substantially altered during the life of this Agreement, the rate of pay shall be subject to negotiations between the Employer and the Union. The Employer may implement a new classification and attach a salary to it, providing that the Union is given ten (10) days written notice in advance.
  - (b) If the parties are unable to agree on the rate of pay for the new or substantially altered classification, the Union may refer the matter to a single Arbitrator who shall determine the new rate of pay. The appointment shall be made in accordance with Article 26.07.
  - (c) The new rate of pay shall be effective from the date the Employee commenced employment in the new position or from the date the Employee submitted to the Employer a written request based on substantial alteration to their classification.

### ARTICLE 16 – SALARY ADMINISTRATION

- 16.01 The Employer shall maintain a bi-weekly pay period. When the regular payday falls on a holiday, the payday shall be the last banking day prior to such a holiday.
- 16.02 The anniversary date of a permanent employee shall be the employee's most recent date of hire with the Employer.
- 16.03 Employees shall advance to the next increment on the wage scale after an employee has served for a period of twelve months following their anniversary date.
- 16.04 When an employee receives the annual increment, the increment rate shall be effective the first day of the pay period in which it falls.
- 16.05 An employee's anniversary date will change if the employee has been reclassified, or promoted, at which time the date of the reclassification or promotion becomes the new anniversary date.
- 16.06 The anniversary date for the payment of the increment shall be moved forward by the amount of time any employee is on unpaid leave of absence.
- 16.07 The Employer may, at time of hiring or at any time during probation, place a new or re-hired employee at any step in the salary scale, according to their education, experience or ability.

#### 16.08 Movement on the Increment Scale – Casual Employee

- (a) The date of the first shift worked as a Casual employee shall be the anniversary date for casual employees. The Anniversary Date may change subject to the provisions below.
- (b) A casual employee who has worked one thousand hours (1000) hours or more within one calendar year of their Anniversary Date shall move to the next level on the salary scale.
- (c) A casual who has worked less than one thousand (1000) hours within one calendar year of their Anniversary Date shall move to the next increment when one thousand (1000) hours are achieved. This date shall become the casual employee's Anniversary Date for purposes of movement on the salary scale only. Service or Seniority are not affected by the change to the Anniversary Date.

### ARTICLE 17 – SENIORITY

- 17.01 The Employer shall maintain a seniority list showing the date upon which each employee's service commenced. A copy of the seniority list shall be sent to the Union annually.
- 17.02 An Employee shall only lose seniority and be deemed to have terminated employment in the event of:
  - (a) Resignation and the resignation has not been revoked by the Employee within forty-eight (48) hours of being served on the Employer.
  - (b) Retirement.
  - (c) Being absent from work for two (2) consecutive shifts without notifying the Employer, unless there are circumstances beyond the Employee's control which prohibited the Employee from notifying the Employer.
  - (d) Discharge; and the Employee is not reinstated.
  - (e) Layoff which lasts more than twelve (12) consecutive months.
  - (f) Being recalled to work from layoff and failing to return to work within two weeks of notice of recall. It shall be the responsibility of the Employee to keep the Employer informed of their current contact information. If the Employee fails to do this, the Employer will not be responsible for a failure of the notice to reach the Employee.

### 17.03 Casual Seniority

Seniority for Casual Employees is based on the employee's accumulated hours worked in the bargaining unit from the employee's first day of work. A record of hours worked shall be kept by the Employer. This record shall constitute the Casual Seniority List.

### 17.04 Conversion of Casual Seniority to Regular Seniority

If a Casual Employee becomes a Permanent Full-Time or Permanent Part Time employee, the employee's casual seniority shall be converted to regular seniority on the basis of one (1) year of seniority for each 1950 hours of casual seniority, pro-rated as required. The employee will then accumulate further Regular Seniority from the length of their employment as a permanent Full Time or Part Time employee. In the event that a casual employee becomes a permanent employee and the conversion of hours results in the same seniority date as a current permanent employee, the casual employee who has converted their hours will be placed on the Seniority list below the other pre-established permanent employee with the same Seniority date.

#### 17.05 Loss of Casual Seniority

A Casual Employee shall cease to be an employee and thus forfeit Casual seniority rights in the event that:

- (a) The Casual Employee resigns.
- (b) The Casual Employee retires.
- (c) The Casual Employee is discharged and not reinstated.
- (d) The Casual Employee does not work any shifts for a period of six (6) months, excluding approved periods of unavailability.

#### 17.06 Probationary Period

A casual employee whose status changes from casual to permanent employee shall not be required to serve a new probationary period, but shall be subject to the applicable trial period language for the new position in accordance with Article 20.03.

#### 17.07 Filling Vacancies

In filling vacancies, seniority should be the determining factor when there are two or more candidates with relatively equal skills, ability and qualifications to perform the required duties of the position. Permanent employees shall be given preference in the selection process over casual employees.

### 17.08 Benefits for Casual Staff

A casual employee shall receive an additional eleven (11%) per cent of their straight time regular pay in lieu of all other benefits under this Agreement, except pension in accordance with the terms of the NSHEPP pension plan, where applicable. This shall be paid to the employee with each bi-weekly pay. Casual employees shall be classified under one of the classifications and rates of pay as listed in Appendix "A" (attached).

#### 17.09 Exceptions

For further clarity, the following articles are not applicable to casual employees:

- Article 29 Vacation
- Article 30 Holidays
- Article 31 Sick Leave
- Article 32 Leave
- Article 33 Job Sharing

### ARTICLE 18 – HOURS OF WORK / OVERTIME / CALL BACK\*

### 18.01 Full Time Employees

The regular hours of work for full-time Employees shall be seventy-five hours (75) bi-weekly averaged over two pay periods.

#### 18.02 Part-Time Employees

The regular hours of work for Part-Time Employees shall be less than seventy-five hours (75) bi-weekly averaged over two pay periods.

#### 18.03 Rest and Meal Periods

- (a) Employees who work between three (3) and five (5) hour shifts shall receive one (1) paid fifteen (15) minute rest period.
- (b) Employees who work between five (5) and seven (7) hour shifts shall receive two (2) paid fifteen (15) minute rest periods.
- (c) Employees who work an eight (8) hour shift shall receive a one (1) hour meal break, thirty (30) minutes of which will be paid and thirty (30) minutes of which will be unpaid and two (2) paid fifteen (15) minute rest periods.
- (d) Employees who work between ten (10) and twelve (12) hour shifts shall receive a one (1) hour meal break, thirty (30) minutes of which will be paid and thirty (30) minutes of which will be unpaid and two (2) paid fifteen (15) minute rest periods.
- (e) Employees who work a twelve (12) hour shift shall receive a one (1) hour meal break, thirty (30) minutes of which will be paid and thirty (30) minutes of which will be unpaid and three (3) paid fifteen (15) minute rest periods.

### 18.04 Overtime\*

- (a) Overtime for Employees shall apply to all hours worked in excess of seventy-five (75) hours worked in a biweekly pay period.
- (b) For purposes of this Article, only hours actually worked are included for overtime purposes.
- (c) All overtime must receive prior authorization from the **their manager**.
- (d) Overtime shall be granted as time off in lieu at the rate of time and one-half of the hours worked. Employees who have accumulated lieu time must take the time off within four (4) months, and the Employer has the right to schedule the time off. If the Employer is unable to schedule the employee within four (4) months, the Employer may arrange to pay the employee.

### 18.05 Callback\*

- (a) An employee, with the exclusion of casual/relief employees, required to report back to work after leaving the premises following completion of regularly scheduled hours of work or is called back on a day **they are** not working, shall be paid for not less than four (4) hours at straight time.
- (b) Casual/relief employees called into work will receive a minimum of two (2) hours salary at straight time.

### 18.06 Over Night Shift Premium\*

For all hours worked between 11pm and 7am, employees shall receive the hourly overnight shift premium rate they received prior to the effective date of this Agreement, subject to the following increase:

- a. Three dollars and fifty cents (\$3.50) effective March 5, 2025 (DOR)
- b. Four dollars (\$4.00) effective April 1, 2025

### 18.07 Weekend Premium\*

For all hours worked between the hours of midnight Friday to midnight Sunday, employees shall receive the hourly weekend premium rate as follows:

- a. Three dollars and fifty cents (\$3.50) effective March 5, 2025 (DOR)
- b. Four dollars (\$4.00) effective April 1, 2025

### 18.08 Variation in Hours of Work

Depending on the nature of the job, safety considerations and the needs of the organization, a variation in hours of work, including a flexible working hours schedule, may be possible providing there is mutual agreement between the Employee and the Employer with regards to the details of that variation.

In the event that, a flexible working hours schedule:

- (a) does not result in the provision of a satisfactory service to the clients;
- (b) creates a safety risk;
- (c) incurs an increase in the cost to the Employer; or
- (d) is operationally impractical for other reasons;

the Employer may require a return to regular times of work.

Reasonable notice will be provided.

### ARTICLE 19 – PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL

19.01 The Employer shall conduct an annual performance appraisal of each employee, during which a review of the employee's job description will be conducted. Performance appraisals will be scheduled by the Employer and will be conducted in April / May and/or October / November each year. Any new methodology to be used in performance appraisals will be discussed at labour management prior to implementation.

### ARTICLE 20 – JOB POSTING\*

- 20.01 Those employees with the greatest seniority shall be entitled first to promotion, transfers, or-new positions (ability being sufficient to do the job).
- 20.02 When a vacancy occurs or a new position is created within the bargaining unit, the Employer shall notify the Union and post notice of the position(s) in the area designated for staff notices and distributed electronically via email.

The internal posting of any position shall be for a minimum of one week. The notice posted shall include:

- The position title
- Required qualifications

- Outline of responsibilities
- Whether the posting is for a permanent position or a term assignment, including expected duration of the assignment.
- Whether position is full time or part time and the applicable part time designation
- The closing date for applications

Employees interested in applying for any posted position shall do so in writing or via e-mail within the closing date of the posting.

### 20.03 Trial Period

If the successful applicant for a posted vacancy is a Permanent Employee, the Employee will be placed in the position on a trial period for up to five hundred and twenty (520) hours worked to determine if the Employee is satisfactory for the position. After the successful completion of the trial period, the appointment shall become permanent. If the Employer, at its sole discretion, determines during the trial period that the Employee is unsatisfactory, they shall be returned to their former or a similar position and salary without loss of seniority or other benefits. Any other Employee promoted or transferred because of the rearrangement of positions shall be returned to their same or similar position and salary without loss of seniority or other benefits. In implementing the rearrangement of positions, no job postings shall be required.

An Employee who determines that they are unable to perform the duties of the new position shall be returned to their former position pursuant to the above noted process.

### 20.04 Designated Postings\*

The Union and Employer may agree that the job postings be restricted to indigenous persons, visible minorities, persons with disabilities, LGBT2SQ+, African Nova Scotians and/or other underrepresented groups, including but not limited to people with unique lived or living experience. The Union shall agree or disagree with the employer's request to restrict the job posting within **five (5)** business days of the Employer providing the Union with the rationale and seniority list of the impacted classification. If the Union disagrees with the Employers rationale, the parties agree to meet and discuss the reasoning. If the position cannot be filled with a qualified person eligible under the designation, the position will be reposted and filled in accordance with Article 20.

### ARTICLE 21 - LAYOFF AND RECALL

- 21.01 Seniority shall be the governing factor in layoff, subject to the ability and qualifications to perform the job.
- 21.02 The Employer will give as much notice as possible to the Union and to the employee(s) who is/are to be laid off, with no less than 20 days notice, prior to effective date of lay-off, or award pay in lieu thereof.
- 21.03 Employees shall be recalled in the order of their seniority, where jobs become available, provided they have the qualifications and ability to perform such jobs following a training period. If training is required, operational requirements permit and an assessment of the employee's skills concludes it is reasonable to expect the employee can be trained for the position, the Employer shall make available appropriate training programs or training opportunities. No new employees shall be hired until those laid off have been given the opportunity of recall. The Employer shall give notice of recall by telephone call, email or registered mail to the last recorded address of the employee. The employee shall keep the Employer advised at all times of their current telephone number, email address and mailing address. To qualify for recall, the employee must respond to the registered letter within five (5) working days of the date the letter is sent. The right of recall does not extend beyond one year from the date of the employee's layoff.
- 21.04 In the event an employee is affected by a layoff during sick leave or authorized leave of absence, the effective layoff date shall be the day following the termination of such leave.
- 21.05 If a part-time position becomes available, full-time employees shall be given preference providing they qualify.

### ARTICLE 22 - PERSONNEL POLICIES

- 22.01 The Personnel Policies of the Employer shall be supplied to every employee upon commencement of employment.
- 22.02 In any case of conflict between the Personnel Policies and this Collective Agreement, the Collective Agreement shall prevail.
- 22.03 New and/or amended Personnel Policies shall be supplied to all staff promptly with an effective date of implementation and shall not be enforced without reasonable notice of changes from current practice.

### ARTICLE 23 – EMPLOYEE RECORDS

- 23.01 For the purposes of this article, personnel files shall be those records pertaining to the employment of individual members of the bargaining unit as may be maintained by the Employer. All information contained in personnel files, relating to disciplinary matters or to an employee's job performance, financial status or health shall be considered confidential (but not for purposes of discipline, including grievance and arbitration) and shall not be released without the express written consent of the employee involved. A copy of any disciplinary document to be placed in an employee's file shall be provided concurrently to the employee. An employee shall have the right to examine during regular office hours all documents in their personnel file and shall receive, upon request, copies of any such documents.
- 23.02 The record of an employee shall not be used against the employee at any time after eighteen (18) months (excluding harassment, client, or patient abuse, theft or discrimination) following a disciplinary action, other than suspension, provided there has been no further recurrence of discipline during that time period.
- 23.03 The record of an employee shall not be used against the employee at any time after twenty-four (24) months (excluding harassment, client, or patient abuse, theft or discrimination) following a suspension, provided there has been no further recurrence of discipline during that time period.
- 23.04 For the exceptions listed in Articles 23.02 and 23.03, the disciplinary record shall remain on the employees personnel file for a period of thirty-six (36) months, provided there has been no further recurrence of discipline during that time period.

### ARTICLE 24 – DISCIPLINE\*

- 24.01\*No employee **who has passed the probationary period** shall be disciplined **or terminated** without just cause. An employee is entitled, prior to the implementation of discipline, to be notified at a meeting with management of the reasons for such action. The employee may be accompanied by a Union representative. The employee is to be advised of the right to be accompanied by a Union representative.
- 24.02 Employees shall be notified in writing of the grounds for discipline. The Union shall receive a copy. In subsequent grievance procedures, including arbitration, the Employer shall be limited to such grounds.

### **ARTICLE 25 - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE\***

- 25.01 A grievance shall mean a dispute or difference of opinion concerning any of the following:
  - a) The interpretation or application of a provision of this Collective Agreement.
  - b) The interpretation or application of a provision or a direction or other instrument made or issued by the Employer dealing with terms and conditions of employment.
- 25.02\* Grievances shall be dealt with in the following manner **within fifteen (15) days of** the time the employee becomes aware of a grievance, the grievance shall be discussed informally with the employee's Manager. The griever and Union representative shall be present at this discussion. If the grievance cannot be resolved through informal discussion, the following procedure shall apply.

<u>Step 1</u> Within ten (10) working days of the event giving rise to the grievance, the Union may submit a grievance, in writing, to the Manager, who shall reply in writing within **five (5)** working days after the grievance was submitted.

<u>Step 2</u> Failing settlement at Step 1, the grievance may be submitted by the Union, in writing, within **five (5)** working days, to the **Director of Human Resources** who shall render their decision in writing within **five (5)** working days after receipt of the grievance.

Failing satisfactory settlement at Step 2, the Union may refer the grievance to arbitration **following the process laid out in Article 26.** 

25.03 Policy, group grievances and/or grievances concerning lay-off or discharge may be filed at Step 2 of the grievance procedure, within fifteen (15) working days of the layoff or discharge.

### ARTICLE 26 – ARBITRATION\*

### 26.01 Notification\*

Either of the parties may, after exhausting the grievance procedure in Article 25, notify the other party within forty-five (45) days of the receipt of the reply at Step **2** 

or such reply being due, of its desire to refer the grievance to arbitration pursuant to the provisions of the *Trade Union Act* and this Agreement.

### 26.02 Voluntary Mediation

Prior to proceeding to arbitration, the parties may jointly agree to utilize the voluntary mediation process established by the Nova Scotia Department of Labour and Advanced Education. It is agreed that if voluntary mediation is utilized neither party shall be deemed to waive its right to proceed to arbitration unless the other parties agree that the voluntary mediation recommendations shall be binding upon both parties.

### 26.03 Referral to Arbitration

Where either party refers a grievance to arbitration, it shall be heard by a single arbitrator, unless either party requests that it be heard by a three-member arbitration board.

### 26.04 Relief Against Time Limits

Time limits are directory and the arbitration board or single arbitrator shall be able to overrule a preliminary objection that the time limits are missed providing that the board or arbitrator is satisfied that the grievance has been handled with reasonable dispatch and the Employer's position is not significantly prejudiced by the delay.

### 26.05 Regular Arbitration Procedure

### (a) Single Arbitrator

If the grievance is to be heard by a single arbitrator and the Union and the Employer fail to agree upon the appointment of the arbitrator within ten working (10) days of notice of arbitration in accordance with Article 26.01, the appointment shall be made by the Minister of Labour for Nova Scotia.

### (b) <u>Arbitration Board</u>

If the grievance is to be heard by a three-member arbitration board, the Union and the Employer shall each appoint a member of the arbitration board within ten working (10) days of notice of arbitration in accordance with Article 26.01. Should the appointed members fail to agree upon the appointment of a chair within ten working (10) days of their appointment, the Minister of Labour for Nova Scotia shall appoint the chair.

### (c) <u>Arbitration Procedure</u>

The arbitration board or single arbitrator shall render a decision in as short a time as possible. With due regard to the wishes of the parties, the decision shall, in the normal course be handed down within a maximum of fourteen (14) days from the appointment of the chair or single arbitrator.

#### 26.06 Arbitration Award

All arbitration awards shall be final and binding as provided by Section 42 of the *Trade Union Act.* An arbitrator may not alter, modify or amend any part of this Agreement, but shall have the power to modify or set aside any unjust penalty of discharge, suspension or discipline imposed by the Employer on an employee.

#### 26.07 Arbitration Expenses

Each party shall pay the fees and expenses of its appointed member and one-half the fees and expenses of the chair or single arbitrator.

### ARTICLE 27 - EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

### 27.01 Health Insurance

All eligible employees of the bargaining unit shall participate in the health insurance plan, unless covered by an equivalent health insurance plan. The Employer shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the cost of premiums of the health insurance plan for all participating employees.

#### 27.02 Group Life Insurance

All eligible employees of the bargaining unit shall participate in the present life insurance plan. The insurance coverage for each employee shall be in accordance with the present schedule and the Employer shall contribute one hundred percent (100%) of the cost.

#### 27.03 Pension Plan

The Employer agrees to maintain a Pension Plan during the life of this Collective Agreement. Despite any other provisions of this agreement, the terms of the plan respecting eligibility and levels of contribution shall apply.

#### 27.04 Dental Benefits

All eligible employees of the bargaining unit shall participate in the dental insurance-plan, unless covered by an equivalent-dental insurance plan. The Employer shall pay sixty per cent (60%) of the cost of the premiums for all participating employees.

### 27.05 Long Term Disability

All eligible employees of the bargaining unit shall participate in the Long Term Disability Plan. Employees in receipt of Long Term Disability benefits will not accumulate any benefits including vacation and holidays.

#### 27.06 Employees on Unpaid Leave or Layoff

When an employee commences a leave in which they are not in receipt of any pay from the Employer the employee may continue group insurance, for a period not to exceed two years, by paying the Employer, on a monthly basis in advance of the Employer's remittance of premiums to the insurer, one hundred (100%) per cent of the premium payable with respect to the employee and the employer will remit the premium to the insurer. The Employee will remit in writing, their intent to pay the full cost of the premiums. Failure on the part of the Employee to submit payments by the date of the premium payments are due shall result in cancelation of benefits.

### ARTICLE 28 – PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

28.01 Access to professional development monies shall not be unreasonably denied to Permanent staff.

### ARTICLE 29 – VACATION\*

- 29.01 A permanent employee shall receive an annual vacation with pay in accordance with their years of employment as follows:
  - (a) Three weeks (3) in the first year
  - (b) Four weeks (4) in the second, third, fourth, and fifth years
  - (c) Five weeks (5) in the sixth, seventh, eighth, ninth & tenth years
  - (d) Six weeks (6) in the eleventh year of employment and each year thereafter.

- 29.02 The vacation year shall be January 1 to December 31 inclusive.
- 29.03 An employee whose employment is terminated for any reason shall be paid with their fiscal pay an amount of money equivalent to any vacation which may have accrued to their benefit in accordance with this article.
- 29.04\*Employees may carry five (5) days vacation credits forward from year to year. Employees may request, no later than October 1 of each year, that up to a maximum of five (5) additional days be carried forward into the new calendar year. Requests will be considered on a case by case basis and will not be unreasonably denied. If the request must be denied, the Employee and their Manager shall mutually agree on a time to schedule the outstanding vacation no later than thirty-one (31) days after the end of the calendar year.
- 29.05 Vacation may be taken in advance with the consent of the Employer. Any vacation taken but not earned shall be repaid by the employee-upon termination.
- 29.06 For purposes of 29.01, the employee's years of employment includes all periods of employment with the Employer, however vacation does not accrue during any unpaid leave of absence, save and except for maternity, parental, adoption or other leave of absence during which the employee is in receipt of disability benefits through EI or CPP, in which case the employee may continue to accrue up to twenty (20) weeks of employment time for the purpose of calculating vacation entitlement.
- 29.07\*If an employee becomes ill during vacation the employee may be granted sick leave with the consent of the employee's Manager and their vacation credits restored. The employee **will be asked to provide evidence of illness** from a qualified medical practitioner that includes the following information:
  - (a) The date employee was examined by the physician;
  - (b) The date of the illness
  - (c) The length or anticipated length of illness
- 29.08 Preference in initial vacation scheduling shall be given to those employees with greater length of seniority, subject to operational requirements.
- 29.09 Recall from Vacation

The Employer will make every reasonable effort not to recall an employee to duty while on vacation leave or to cancel vacation once it has been approved. An employee who has incurred expenses related to their vacation and, subsequent to their vacation approval, has their vacation cancelled or is recalled to work shall have such expenses reimbursed by the Employer. It is the responsibility of the employee to advise the Employer at the time of recall that they will be submitting a claim for vacation expenses incurred or that potential for such a claim exists. The employee shall be required to submit proof of expenses when making a claim for reimbursement.

29.10 Reinstatement of Vacation Upon Recall

The period of vacation leave displaced by recall shall either be added to the vacation period, if requested by the employee and approved by the Employer, or reinstated to the vacation bank for use at a later date.

### ARTICLE 30 - HOLIDAYS\*

30.01\* The following days shall be considered as paid holidays for all employees, **except those contemplated by Article 17.09**:

- (a) New Year's Day
- (b) New Year's Eve  $\frac{1}{2}$  day
- (c) Heritage Day
- (d) Good Friday
- (e) Easter Monday
- (f) Victoria Day
- (g) Canada Day
- (h) First Monday in August
- (i) Labour Day
- (j) Truth and Reconciliation Day
- (k) Thanksgiving Day
- (I) Remembrance Day
- (m) Christmas Eve  $-\frac{1}{2}$  day
- (n) Christmas Day
- (o) Boxing Day
- (p) Floater day to be used during the Christmas holiday season. (pro-rated for employees working less than full-time.
- (q) Any other day or part of a day declared by the Government of Canada or the Province of Nova Scotia to be a general holiday.
- 30.02\* Any statutory holiday that falls on a Sunday or a Saturday will be recognized as falling on the following scheduled workday for the purposed of this article, **except** for employees contemplated in Article 17.09.
- 30.03 If a paid holiday falls or is observed during an employee's vacation period, the employee shall be granted an additional day's vacation for such paid holiday.

### 30.04\*An employee shall be entitled to be paid for a holiday if the employee has received salary for at least fifteen (15) days during the thirty (30) day calendar

days immediately preceding the holiday and has worked their scheduled working days immediately preceding the holiday and immediately following the holiday.

- 30.05\* Employees, except those contemplated in Article 17.09, shall be granted one additional holiday to observe a culturally relevant day of significance, provided they advise their manager of their intent to observe the day at least one month prior to the day. This Article is meant to recognize, for example, that staff of African descent or with a spouse or dependents of African descent may wish to honor Dr. Martin Luther King Day, or staff of Indigenous descent may wish to recognize Indigenous Peoples Day or Treaty Day. This additional day is offered to all staff in the spirit of inclusivity and respect.
- 30.06\* Employees (except those contemplated in Article 17.09) not scheduled to work on a holiday will be granted time off in lieu pro-rated for employees working less than full-time.
- 30.07 Employees regularly scheduled to work on the holiday will receive their regular pay.
- 30.08 Pay Rate for Holidays\*

Employees, except those contemplated in Article 17.09, required by the employer or scheduled to work on the holiday shall be paid for all hours worked at the rate of one and one-half times (1.5X) their regular rate of pay.

### ARTICLE 31 — SICK LEAVE\*

- 31.01 Sick leave is an indemnity benefit and not an acquired right. Employees who are absent from work on approved sick leave, shall be granted sick leave pay when unable to perform the duties of their position because of mental or physical illness or injury provided that the employee is not otherwise receiving pay for that day and provided that the employee has sufficient sick leave credits.
- 31.02 Employees shall promptly inform their Manager when they are not able to work due to illness.
- 31.03\*The Employer may require the employee to provide evidence of illness such as a certificate from a qualified medical practitioner, in accordance with relevant laws.
- 31.04 From the first day of employment, employees shall accumulate sick leave at the rate of two and one-half days for each month of employment up to a total of ninety (90) days. Sick leave shall be reduced by the number of days the employee is absent and in receipt of sick leave-benefits.

- 31.05 The ability to bank up to 90 sick days is provided in lieu of an Employer funded Short Term Disability program and allows the Employee to bank time in case of unexpected serious illness.
- 31.06 A record of accumulated and used sick leave shall be kept by the-Employer. Any employee may be advised, upon request, of the amount of sick leave accumulated to their credit.
- 31.07 An employee shall not accumulate sick leave while on unpaid leave or on pregnancy, parental or adoption leave.
- 31.08 An employee shall not accumulate sick leave credits during any month in which the employee received sick benefits for more than twelve (12) working days.
- 31.09\* If an employee becomes ill during vacation the employee may be granted sick leave with the consent of the employee's Manager and their vacation credits restored **in accordance with Article 29.07.**

### ARTICLE 32 – LEAVE\*

#### 32.01 Bereavement Leave\*

- (a) In the event of a death in the immediate family, every employee (except those contemplated by Article 17.09) shall be granted seven (7) consecutive days bereavement leave, consecutive days, immediately following the death. The immediate family includes the parent, sibling, spouse, partner, child, grandparent, grandchild, parent-in-laws, step-child or ward of the employee and a relative permanently residing in the employee's household or with whom the employee resides. If any of the above-noted days fall on scheduled days of work, these days shall be paid by the Employer.
- (b) Employees may be granted up to two (2) days leave with pay to attend the funeral of other relations. This includes attending the funeral of an Employee's aunt or uncle, niece or nephew, or close acquaintances upon request to the employee's Manager.
- (c) An Employee may be granted up to two (2) days for travel without pay for the purposes of attending the funeral. The Employee may elect that such bereavement leave be paid by charging the time to the Employee's accumulated vacation, accumulated holiday, or accumulated overtime.

- (d) The above entitlement is subject to proper notification being made to the Employer. If an Employee is on holiday, vacation or sick leave or using time in lieu at the time of bereavement, the Employee shall be granted bereavement leave and be credited the appropriate number of days to their appropriate bank.
- (e) Should the funeral or internment of a person for whom an employee is entitled to bereavement leave be held outside the period immediately following the death, the Employee shall be entitled to defer all or a portion of the leave to which they are entitled, if any remains, to be taken to attend the funeral or internment.

### 32.02 Court Leave

An employee required to serve on a jury, appear at or accompany a minor dependent or an infirmed dependent to a hearing, including an arbitration hearing, because of under a summons or subpoena, may be granted leave with pay for the time period required. If required to so appear on behalf of the Employer, leave shall be with pay. An employee given Court leave without loss of pay shall reimburse to the Employer the amount that the employee receives to attend.

### 32.03 Leave for Medical and Dental Appointments

Employees shall be allowed paid leave of absence up to three (3) working days per fiscal year, in order to engage in personal preventative medical and dental care. Such leave shall be deducted from the sick leave credits of the employee.

### 32.04 Leave for Family Illness

In the case of a member of an employee's immediate family (as defined within bereavement leave) being ill and requiring the employee's care, a leave of up to five days per year with pay may be granted upon a request to the Employer. Such leave shall be deducted from the sick leave credits of the employee.

### 32.05 Emergency Leave

An employee may be granted leave of absence with pay for up to three days per year for a critical condition which requires their personal attention resulting from an emergency which cannot be served by other or attended to by the employee at a time when normally not on duty. Such a request shall be made to and discussed with the Employer.

### 32.06 Education Leave

- (a) A leave of absence without pay may be granted at the sole discretion of the Employer to an employee for the purpose of pursuing an educational program.
- (b) Upon completion of education leave pursuant to this Article, an employee shall be entitled to return to their former position.
- (c) The Employer shall provide and fund any Employer required training/education for an employee.
- (d) Any time spent in such training or educational sessions shall be considered time worked but will be paid at the regular hourly rate of the employee. The Employer shall make every reasonable effort not to schedule an employee for such training during their time off.
- (e) For clarity, training/education required by the Employer does not include training/education required by new hires or to maintain capacity for employment, nor does it include training/education required by a third party.

### 32.07 Leave for Storms or Hazardous Conditions

- (a) It is the responsibility of the employee to make every reasonable effort to arrive at work and to notify their Manager if unable to arrive at work due to a storm or hazardous conditions.
- (b) Time lost by an employee of less than two (2) hours in a scheduled shift due to such conditions will be compensated as regular time worked.
- (c) All time lost in excess of two (2) hours in a scheduled shift will be deemed to be leave, and shall, at the employee's options will be:
  - (i) have those hours charged to as the employee's accumulated vacation, accumulated holiday time, or accumulated overtime; or
  - (ii) have those hours otherwise be deemed to be leave without pay.
  - (iii) Where operational requirements allow, the employer will endeavour to offer opportunities for employees to make up lost working hours, either in person or remotely.
- (d) Where an employee requests permission to leave work prior to the completion of the employee's scheduled shift because of hazardous conditions arising from a storm, the Employer may, where operational

requirements permit, excuse the employee, in which case Article 32.07 (b) and (c) above shall apply.

### 32.08 Other Leave of Absence

An employee may be granted a leave of absence without pay for a special cause not specified in this Collective Agreement. The request shall be submitted to the employee's Manager as far in advance as possible, and not less than four (4) weeks in advance of the requested leave, unless such notice is not possible under the circumstances. Such requests shall not be unreasonably withheld.

### 32.09 Pregnancy, Parental and Adoption Leave

- (a) The provisions of the Labour Standards Code shall apply with respect to pregnancy, parental and adoption leaves, save and except that employees will be entitled to take an extended parental or adoption leave in accordance with the Extended E.I. Benefits.
- (b) An employee who has taken pregnancy or parental or adoption leave may continue the staff benefit programs by reimbursing the Employer for their own share of the costs of the plans. These costs shall be deducted from the Supplementary Employment Insurance Benefits paid by the Employer.
- 32.10 Supplementary Employment Benefits for pregnancy, parental and adoption leave shall be as set out in the Supplementary Employment Insurance Benefit Plan attached hereto as Appendix "C".

### 32.11 Birth or Adoption Leave

On the occasion of the birth or adoption of their child, a new parent not taking Pregnancy, Parental or Adoption leave pursuant to Article 32.10 will be granted leave with pay of ten (10) days immediately following the birth or adoption.

### 32.12 Domestic Violence Leave

- (a) Where an Employee has been employed by the Employer for a period of at least three (3) consecutive months, and the Employee or a dependent child of the Employee experiences domestic violence, the Employee is entitled to a leave of absence, in accordance with the Labour Standards Code.
- (b) For clarity, as of the time of signing, the Labour Standards Code provides:
  - i. Such Employee is entitled to ten (10) days leave to attend to matters directly related to the domestic violence. Three (3) of those days are paid leave and seven (7) are unpaid leave. The 10 days may be taken continuously or intermittently.

- ii. Such Employee is entitled to a continuous unpaid leave of sixteen (16) weeks to attend to matters directly related to the domestic violence, and shall be returned to their regular position at the end of the leave. The Employee will provide as much notice as reasonably possible of their leave.
- iii. The Employer will make every reasonable effort to protect the confidentiality of employees experiencing domestic violence.
- iv. The Employer may require documentation to justify the purpose of the leave.

### ARTICLE 33 - JOB-SHARING

33.01 The Employer agrees to consider a request for job-sharing provided that the arrangement meets operational requirements of the health centre. The parties agree to consult on the number and specific positions to be the subject of job-sharing arrangements in place at any one time. Job-sharing is an arrangement which permits two employees to share in the duties, responsibilities, salary and, to the extent permitted by the terms and conditions of the benefit plans in place during the period of the arrangement, the benefits of one position. The terms and conditions of any job-sharing arrangement shall be mutually agreed to by the Union, Employer and the participants, and shall form part of the Collective Agreement.

### ARTICLE 34 - SECURITY OF EMPLOYMENT

34.01 Work performed by the employees covered by this Collective Agreement that would result in the layoff of such employees or a reduction in regular hours worked shall not be contracted out.

### ARTICLE 35 - LABOUR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

35.01 The Union and the Employer shall participate in a Labour Management Committee which shall consist of two (2) representatives of the Union and two (2) representatives of the Employer.

- 35.02 The Committee's functions are:
  - (a) Defining and discussing workplace matters brought forward by either party
  - (b) Developing viable solutions to such matters
  - (c) Review existing benefits plan
  - (d) Discussing and reviewing professional development opportunities
- 35.03 The Labour Management Committee shall meet at least three (3) times a year and the Employer shall make every reasonable effort to schedule such meetings during the employee's working hours. Employees shall not suffer any loss of pay for time spent with this Committee.
- 35.04 The chairing of meetings shall rotate between one of the employer representatives and one of the union representatives. Minutes of each meeting of the committee shall be prepared and signed by the chairperson and shall be circulated to committee members for review and approval following the meeting. Upon approval, the minutes will be included in the Union binder.
- 35.05 The committee shall not negotiate or amend or alter any terms of the Collective Agreement. The committee does not have the power to bind the Union, its members or the employer to any decisions or conclusions reached in its discussion. The committee has the power to make recommendations to the union and the employer with respect to its discussions.

# ARTICLE 36 – OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY

#### 36.01 Occupational Health and Safety Act

The Employer, the Union and Employees agree to be bound by the provisions of the *Occupational Health and Safety Act*, S.N.S 1996, c7 and regulations pursuant to the Act.

#### 36.02 Occupational Health and Safety Committee

Notwithstanding section 18 (1) of the *Occupational Health and Safety Act*, the parties agree to maintain the existing Occupational Health and Safety Committee, which will be comprised of such representatives and responsibilities pursuant to the *Occupational Health and Safety Act*.

# ARTICLE 37 – EXPENSES

#### 37.01 Kilometrage Allowance

The Employer will adopt the civil service kilometrage rate and thereafter adjustments will be made in accordance with, and on the same effective dates as adjustments to the civil service rate.

#### 37.02 Other Expenses

Reasonable expenses incurred by employees on the business of the Employer shall be reimbursed by the Employer, provided approval for the expenditure has been obtained.

## ARTICLE 38 – RETROACTIVITY

- 38.01 All persons who are employed or, who are on an approved leave of absence, as of the date of signing of this Collective Agreement are eligible for retroactive salary adjustment pursuant to 38.02.
- 38.02 Retroactivity shall only apply to provisions of salary adjustment in Appendix "A", annexed hereto. All other provisions become effective on the date of signing of this Collective Agreement.
- 38.03 Former employees who have resigned or retired shall have thirty (30) days after the signing of this Agreement to apply, in writing, for retroactivity. Failure to apply within thirty (30) days shall result in forfeiture of retroactivity.

## **ARTICLE 39 – DURATION AND TERMINATION\***

- 39.01\* This Collective Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties and shall be in effect for a term beginning on the 1st day of November, **2023** and ending on the 31st day of October, **2025** and shall automatically be renewed thereafter for successive periods of twelve (12) months unless either party requests the negotiation of a new agreement by giving written notice to the other party not less than thirty (30) calendar days and not more than sixty (60) calendar days prior to the expiration date of this Agreement or any renewal thereof.
- 39.02 Where a notice requesting negotiation of a new agreement has been given, this agreement shall remain in full force and effect until such time as agreement has

been reached in respect of a renewal, amendment, or substitution thereof, or until such time as a deadlock is declared.

It is recognized by all parties that this agreement is being signed on unceded Mi'kmaq territory.

### In Witness Thereof, the Parties have signed this

\_\_\_\_\_

For the Employer

For the Union

\_\_\_\_\_

DATED this \_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_ , **2025**.

.

\_\_\_\_\_

## APPENDIX "A"

# WAGE SCHEDULE- Based on 1950 Hours

Classification	Steps	Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-23 Hourly	Nov.01-23 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-24 Hourly	Nov.01-24 Approx. Annual Rate
Nurse (Family Practice / Street Overlook)* and **	1	\$36.9600	\$72,070	\$39.7582	\$77,528	\$40.5534	\$79,079
	2	\$38.0500	\$74,205	\$40.9036	\$79,762	\$41.7217	\$81,357
	3	\$39.2800	\$76,606	\$42.1924	\$82,275	\$43.0362	\$83,921
	4	\$40.6500	\$79,276	\$43.6257	\$85,070	\$44.4982	\$86,771
	5	\$42.0700	\$82,041	\$45.1085	\$87,962	\$46.0107	\$89,721
	6	\$43.5400	\$84,912	\$46.6496	\$90,967	\$47.5826	\$92,786
	7			\$47.8159	\$93,241	\$48.7722	\$95,106
	8			\$49.0113	\$95,572	\$49.9915	\$97,483
	25 Year	\$45.0700	\$87,883	\$50.7267	\$98,917	\$51.7412	\$100,895

	1	\$38.1000	\$74,300	\$40.7679	\$79,497	\$41.5833	\$81,087
Patient Care Coordinator* and **	2	\$39.2000	\$76,434	\$41.9132	\$81,731	\$42.7515	\$83,365
	3	\$40.4300	\$78,835	\$43.2023	\$84,244	\$44.0663	\$85,929
	4	\$41.8000	\$81,505	\$44.6356	\$87,039	\$45.5283	\$88,780
	5	\$43.2200	\$84,270	\$46.1181	\$89,930	\$47.0405	\$91,729
	6	\$44.6900	\$87,141	\$47.6945	\$93,004	\$48.6484	\$94,864
	7			\$48.8868	\$95,329	\$49.8645	\$97,236
	8			\$50.1090	\$97,713	\$51.1112	\$99,667
	25 yr	\$46.2100	\$90,113	\$51.8628	\$101,132	\$52.9001	\$103,155

Nurse Practitioner* and **	1	\$52.4100	\$102,200	\$58.3008	\$113,687	\$59.4668	\$115,960
	2	\$54.0300	\$105,360	\$60.1040	\$117,203	\$61.3061	\$119,547
	3	\$55.7000	\$108,619	\$61.9628	\$120,827	\$63.2021	\$123,244
	4	\$57.4300	\$111,979	\$63.8794	\$124,565	\$65.1570	\$127,056
	5	\$59.2000	\$115,441	\$65.8549	\$128,417	\$67.1720	\$130,985
	6	\$61.2700	\$119,481	\$68.1596	\$132,911	\$69.5228	\$135,569
	25 yr	\$63.4200	\$123,663	\$70.5452	\$137,563	\$71.9561	\$140,314

\* Long Service Increment - The 25-year rate is available to those classifications who have completed twenty-five (25) years of service with the Employer. The step will be a salary increment 3.5% greater than the highest rate in effect for the applicable classification.

Classification	Steps	Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-23 Hourly	Nov.01-23 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov.01-24 Hourly	Nov.01-24 Approx. Annual Rate
Licensed Practical Nurse**	Start	\$30.4200	\$59,319	\$31.1151	\$60,674	\$31.7374	\$61,888
	Year 1			\$31.8281	\$62,065	\$32.4647	\$63,306
	Year 2			\$32.5158	\$63,406	\$33.1661	\$64,674
	Year 3			\$33.4174	\$65,164	\$34.0857	\$66,467
	Year 4			\$34.2529	\$66,793	\$34.9380	\$68,129
	Year 5			\$35.1092	\$68,463	\$35.8114	\$69,832
Front Desk Reception**	Step 1	\$18.2700	\$35,628	\$22.8940	\$44,643	\$23.3519	\$45,536
Patient Resource** Billing Clerk**	Step 2	\$19.1000	\$37,237	\$23.3951	\$45,620	\$23.8630	\$46,533
	Step 3	\$19.9700	\$38,933	\$23.8953	\$46,596	\$24.3732	\$47,528
	Step 4	\$20.8800	\$40,710	\$24.3944	\$47,569	\$24.8823	\$48,520
	Step 5	\$21.8300	\$42,578	\$24.8938	\$48,543	\$25.3917	\$49,514

Community Resource Coordinator** Step 2 \$22.4600 \$43,790 \$23.9558 \$46,714 \$24.4349 \$47,648   Administrative Support** Step 3 \$23.2000 \$45,230 \$24.7185 \$48,201 \$25.2129 \$49,165   Senior Front Desk Clerk** Step 4 \$23.9300 \$46,671 \$25.411 \$49,688 \$25.9907 \$50,682   Step 5 \$24.6700 \$48,112 \$26.2436 \$51,175 \$26.7685 \$52,199   Payroll and Accounting Administrator** Step 1 \$23.8600 \$46,528 \$25.4013 \$49,533 \$25.9093 \$50,523   Step 3 \$24.5500 \$47,865 \$26.1116 \$50,918 \$26.6338 \$51,936   Step 4 \$25.2400 \$49,225 \$26.8203 \$52,300 \$27.3567 \$53,346   Step 5 \$25.9300 \$50,563 \$27.5298 \$53,683 \$28.0804 \$54,757								
Operations Support** Administrative Support**   Step 2   \$22,4600   \$43,790   \$23,9558   \$46,714   \$24,439   \$47,648     Administrative Support**   Step 3   \$23,2000   \$45,230   \$24,7185   \$48,201   \$25,2129   \$49,165     Step 4   \$23,9300   \$46,671   \$25,4811   \$49,688   \$25,9907   \$50,682     Step 5   \$24,6700   \$48,112   \$26,2436   \$51,175   \$26,7685   \$52,199     Payroll and Accounting Administrator**   Step 1   \$23,1700   \$45,190   \$24,6930   \$48,151   \$25,903   \$50,523     Step 2   \$23,8600   \$46,528   \$25,4013   \$49,533   \$25,9030   \$50,523     Step 3   \$24,5500   \$47,865   \$26,1116   \$50,918   \$26,6338   \$51,936     Step 4   \$25,2400   \$49,225   \$26,8203   \$53,683   \$28,0804   \$54,757     Research Eval Policy Analyst**   \$tep 1   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$30,5078   \$59,490   \$31,1180   \$60,680     Step 2   \$tep 3   \$tep 4	Billing & Operations Clerk**	Step 1	\$21.7200	\$42,349	\$23.1933	\$45,227	\$23.6572	\$46,132
Administrative Support** Step 3 \$23.200 \$45,230 \$24.7185 \$48,201 \$25.2129 \$49,165   Senior Front Desk Clerk** Step 4 \$23.9300 \$46,671 \$25.4811 \$49,688 \$25.9907 \$50,682   Step 5 \$24.6700 \$48,112 \$26.2436 \$51,175 \$26.7685 \$52,199   Payroll and Accounting Administrator** Step 1 \$23.1700 \$45,190 \$24.6930 \$48,151 \$25.903 \$50,523   Step 2 \$23.8600 \$46,528 \$25.4013 \$49,533 \$25.9093 \$50,523   Step 3 \$24.5500 \$47,865 \$26.1116 \$50,918 \$26.6338 \$51,936   Step 4 \$25.2400 \$49,225 \$26.8203 \$52,300 \$27.3567 \$53,346   Step 5 \$25.9300 \$50,563 \$27.5298 \$53,683 \$28.0804 \$54,757   Research Eval Policy Analyst** Step 1 \$30.92 \$60,294 \$30.5078 \$59,490 \$31.1180 \$60,680   Step 2 \$25.940 \$49,225 \$26.8203 \$59,490 \$31.1180 \$60,680   Step 4 <	Community Resource Coordinator**							
Senior Front Desk Clerk**   Step 3   \$23,200   \$45,230   \$24,7185   \$48,201   \$25,2129   \$49,165     Step 4   \$23,9300   \$46,671   \$25,4811   \$49,688   \$25,9907   \$50,682     Step 5   \$24,6700   \$48,112   \$26,2436   \$51,175   \$26,7685   \$52,199     Payroll and Accounting Administrator**   Step 1   \$23,1700   \$45,190   \$24,6930   \$48,151   \$25,903   \$50,523     Step 2   \$23,8600   \$46,528   \$25,013   \$49,533   \$25,903   \$50,523     Step 3   \$24,5500   \$47,865   \$26,6116   \$50,918   \$26,6338   \$51,936     Step 4   \$25,2400   \$49,255   \$26,8203   \$52,300   \$27,3567   \$53,346     Step 5   \$25,9300   \$50,563   \$27,5298   \$53,683   \$28,0804   \$54,757     Research Eval Policy Analyst**   Step 1   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$30.5078   \$59,490   \$31.1180   \$60,680     \$100   \$100   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$33.3013 <td< th=""><th>Operations Support**</th><th>Step 2</th><th>\$22.4600</th><th>\$43,790</th><th>\$23.9558</th><th>\$46,714</th><th>\$24.4349</th><th>\$47,648</th></td<>	Operations Support**	Step 2	\$22.4600	\$43,790	\$23.9558	\$46,714	\$24.4349	\$47,648
Step 4   \$23.9300   \$46,671   \$25.4811   \$49,688   \$25.9907   \$50,682     Step 5   \$24.6700   \$48,112   \$26.2436   \$51,175   \$26.7685   \$52,199     Payroll and Accounting Administrator**   Step 1   \$23.1700   \$45,190   \$24.6930   \$48,151   \$25.1869   \$49,114     Step 2   \$23.8600   \$46,528   \$25.4013   \$49,533   \$25.9093   \$50,523     Step 3   \$24.5500   \$47,865   \$26.1116   \$50,918   \$26.6338   \$51,936     Step 4   \$25.2400   \$49,225   \$26.8203   \$52,300   \$27.3567   \$53,346     Step 5   \$25.9300   \$50,563   \$27.5298   \$53,683   \$28.0804   \$54,757     Research Eval Policy Analyst**   Step 1   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$30.5078   \$59,490   \$31.1180   \$60,680     Step 2     \$31.3411   \$61,115   \$31.9679   \$62,337     Step 3   \$tep 4    \$30.92   \$60,294   \$33.4254   \$651,801   \$34.0	Administrative Support**							
Step 5   \$24.6700   \$48,112   \$26.2436   \$51,175   \$26.7685   \$52,199     Payroll and Accounting Administrator**   Step 1   \$23.1700   \$45,190   \$24.6930   \$48,151   \$25.1869   \$49,114     Step 2   \$23.8600   \$46,528   \$25.4013   \$49,533   \$25.9093   \$50,523     Step 3   \$24.5500   \$46,528   \$26.1116   \$50,918   \$26.6338   \$51,936     Step 4   \$25.2400   \$49,225   \$26.8203   \$52,300   \$27.3567   \$53,346     Step 5   \$25.9300   \$50,563   \$27.5298   \$53,683   \$28.0804   \$54,757     Research Eval Policy Analyst**   Step 1   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$30.5078   \$59,490   \$31.180   \$60,680     Step 3   Step 4   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$33.5078   \$59,490   \$31.180   \$60,680     Step 4   \$10   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$33.5078   \$59,490   \$31.180   \$60,680     Step 2     \$33.34254   \$63,171   \$33.043	Senior Front Desk Clerk**	Step 3	\$23.2000	\$45,230	\$24.7185	\$48,201	\$25.2129	\$49,165
Payroll and Accounting Administrator**   Step 1   \$23.1700   \$45,190   \$24.6930   \$48,151   \$25.1869   \$49,114     Step 2   \$23.8600   \$46,528   \$25.4013   \$49,533   \$25.9093   \$50,523     Step 3   \$24.5500   \$47,865   \$26.1116   \$50,918   \$26.6338   \$51,936     Step 4   \$25.2400   \$49,225   \$26.8203   \$52,300   \$27.3567   \$53,346     Step 5   \$25.9300   \$50,563   \$27.5298   \$53,683   \$28.0804   \$54,757     Research Eval Policy Analyst**   Step 1   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$30.5078   \$59,490   \$31.1180   \$60,680     Step 3   Step 4   \$25.9300   \$60,294   \$30.5078   \$59,490   \$31.1180   \$60,680     Step 1   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$31.3411   \$61,115   \$31.9679   \$62,337     Step 3   Step 4   \$1   \$33.4254   \$651,801   \$34.0939   \$66,483		Step 4	\$23.9300	\$46,671	\$25.4811	\$49,688	\$25.9907	\$50,682
Step 2   \$23.8600   \$46,528   \$25.4013   \$49,533   \$25.9093   \$50,523     Step 3   \$24.5500   \$47,865   \$26.1116   \$50,918   \$26.6338   \$51,936     Step 4   \$25.2400   \$49,225   \$26.8203   \$52,300   \$27.3567   \$53,346     Step 5   \$25.9300   \$50,563   \$27.5298   \$53,683   \$28.0804   \$54,757     Research Eval Policy Analyst**   Step 1   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$30.5078   \$59,490   \$31.1180   \$60,680     Step 3   \$tep 4   \$25.9401   \$33.927   \$60,294   \$33.4254   \$63,171   \$33.0433   \$64,434     \$tep 4   \$tep 4   \$tep 4   \$33.4254   \$651,801   \$34.0939   \$66,483		Step 5	\$24.6700	\$48,112	\$26.2436	\$51,175	\$26.7685	\$52,199
Step 3 \$24.5500 \$47,865 \$26.1116 \$50,918 \$26.6338 \$51,936   Step 4 \$25.2400 \$49,225 \$26.8203 \$52,300 \$27.3567 \$53,346   Step 5 \$25.9300 \$50,563 \$27.5298 \$53,683 \$28.0804 \$54,757   Research Eval Policy Analyst** Step 1 \$30.92 \$60,294 \$30.5078 \$59,490 \$31.1180 \$60,680   Step 2 Step 3 \$50,294 \$30.5078 \$59,490 \$31.9679 \$62,337   Step 3 Step 4 \$49,225 \$32.3954 \$63,171 \$33.0433 \$64,434   Step 4 Step 4 I I I I \$33.4254 \$651,801 \$34.0939 \$66,483	Payroll and Accounting Administrator**	Step 1	\$23.1700	\$45,190	\$24.6930	\$48,151	\$25.1869	\$49,114
Step 4 \$25.2400 \$49,225 \$26.8203 \$52,300 \$27.3567 \$53,346   Step 5 \$25.9300 \$50,563 \$27.5298 \$53,683 \$28.0804 \$54,757   Research Eval Policy Analyst** Step 1 \$30.92 \$60,294 \$30.5078 \$59,490 \$31.1180 \$60,680   Step 2 Step 3 Step 4 \$31.3411 \$61,115 \$31.9679 \$62,337   Step 3 Step 4 Step 4 \$54,434 \$33.4254 \$651,801 \$34.0939 \$66,483		Step 2	\$23.8600	\$46,528	\$25.4013	\$49,533	\$25.9093	\$50,523
Step 5 \$25.9300 \$50,563 \$27.5298 \$53,683 \$28.0804 \$54,757   Research Eval Policy Analyst** Step 1 \$30.92 \$60,294 \$30.5078 \$59,490 \$31.1180 \$60,680   Step 2 Step 3 Step 3 \$51,3611 \$61,115 \$31.9679 \$62,337   Step 4 Step 4 Step 4 \$61,294 \$33.4254 \$651,801 \$34.0939 \$66,483		Step 3	\$24.5500	\$47,865	\$26.1116	\$50,918	\$26.6338	\$51,936
Research Eval Policy Analyst**   Step 1   \$30.92   \$60,294   \$30.5078   \$59,490   \$31.1180   \$60,680     Step 2   Step 3   Step 3   \$51.3411   \$61,115   \$31.9679   \$62,337     Step 3   Step 4   \$59,490   \$33.0433   \$64,434     Step 4   \$59,490   \$33.0433   \$66,483		Step 4	\$25.2400	\$49,225	\$26.8203	\$52,300	\$27.3567	\$53,346
Step 2 \$31.3411 \$61,115 \$31.9679 \$62,337   Step 3 \$32.3954 \$63,171 \$33.0433 \$64,434   Step 4 \$33.4254 \$651,801 \$34.0939 \$66,483		Step 5	\$25.9300	\$50,563	\$27.5298	\$53,683	\$28.0804	\$54,757
Step 3 \$32.3954 \$63,171 \$33.0433 \$64,434   Step 4 \$33.4254 \$651,801 \$34.0939 \$66,483	Research Eval Policy Analyst**	Step 1	\$30.92	\$60,294	\$30.5078	\$59,490	\$31.1180	\$60,680
Step 4   \$33.4254   \$651,801   \$34.0939   \$66,483		Step 2			\$31.3411	\$61,115	\$31.9679	\$62,337
		Step 3			\$32.3954	\$63,171	\$33.0433	\$64,434
Step 5   \$34.4545   \$67,186   \$35.1436   \$68,530		Step 4			\$33.4254	\$651,801	\$34.0939	\$66,483
		Step 5			\$34.4545	\$67,186	\$35.1436	\$68,530

								Add 1 Ste	p to Scales			Add 1 Step	to Scales
Classification	Steps	Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov. 1-23 Hourly Rate	Nov. 1-23 Approx. Annual Rate	Apr.1-24 Hourly Rate	Apr.1-24 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct. 31-24 Hourly Rate	Oct. 31-24 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov. 1-24 Hourly Rate	Nov. 1-24 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct. 31-25 Hourly Rate	Oct. 31-25 Approx. Annual Rate
Community Nutritionist**	Step 1	\$32.9500	\$64,244	\$33.9345	\$66,172	\$34.7829	\$67,827	\$34.7829	\$67,827	\$35.4786	\$69,183	\$35.4786	\$69,183
	Step 2	\$34.3700	\$67,019	\$35.3999	\$69,030	\$36.2849	\$70,756	\$36.2849	\$70,756	\$37.0106	\$72,171	\$37.0106	\$72,171
	Step 3	\$37.2200	\$72,573	\$38.3336	\$74,751	\$39.2919	\$76,619	\$39.2919	\$76,619	\$40.0777	\$78,152	\$40.0777	\$78,152
	Step 4	\$38.6400	\$75,349	\$39.7998	\$77,610	\$40.7948	\$79,550	\$40.7948	\$79,550	\$41.6107	\$81,141	\$41.6107	\$81,141
	Step 5	\$40.1900	\$78,376	\$41.3986	\$80,727	\$42.4336	\$82,746	\$42.4336	\$82,746	\$43.2823	\$84,400	\$43.2823	\$84,400
	Step 6	\$41.7500	\$81,405	\$42.9985	\$83,847	\$44.0735	\$85,943	\$44.0735	\$85,943	\$44.9550	\$87,662	\$44.9550	\$87,662
	Step 7	\$43.4300	\$84,686	\$44.7315	\$87,226	\$45.8498	\$89,407	\$45.8498	\$89,407	\$46.7668	\$91,195	\$46.7668	\$91,195
	Step 8							\$46.9960	\$91,642	\$47.9360	\$93,475	\$47.9360	\$93,475
	Step 9											\$49.1344	\$95,812
End of Life Care Coordinator (Death Doula)**	Step 1	\$33.2700	\$64,876	\$34.9879	\$68,226	\$35.8626	\$69,932	\$35.8626	\$69,932	\$36.5799	\$71,331	\$36.5799	\$71,331
Occupational Therapist** Social Worker (BSW)** Physiotherapist**	Step 2	\$36.0200	\$70,236	\$37.8784	\$73,863	\$38.8254	\$75,710	\$38.8254	\$75,710	\$39.6019	\$77,224	\$39.6019	\$77,224
,	Step 3	\$37.3900	\$72,915	\$39.3226	\$76,679	\$40.3057	\$78,596	\$40.3057	\$78,596	\$41.1118	\$80,168	\$41.1118	\$80,168
	Step 4	\$38.8900	\$75,836	\$40.8980	\$79,751	\$41.9205	\$81,745	\$41.9205	\$81,745	\$42.7589	\$83,380	\$42.7589	\$83,380
	Step 5	\$40.4200	\$78,813	\$42.5038	\$82,882	\$43.5664	\$84,954	\$43.5664	\$84,954	\$44.4377	\$86,654	\$44.4377	\$86,654
	Step 6	\$42.0100	\$81,924	\$44.1813	\$86,154	\$45.2858	\$88,307	\$45.2858	\$88,307	\$46.1915	\$90,073	\$46.1915	\$90,073
	Step 7							\$46.4179	\$90,515	\$47.3463	\$92,325	\$47.3463	\$92,325
	Step 8											\$48.5300	\$94,633

Social Worker (MSW)**	Step 1	\$37.3100	\$72,758	\$38.4311	\$74,941	\$39.3919	\$76,814	\$39.3919	\$76,814	\$40.1797	\$78,350	\$40.1797	\$78,350
	Step 2	\$38.8000	\$75,653	\$39.9605	\$77,923	\$40.9595	\$79,871	\$40.9595	\$79,871	\$41.7787	\$81,468	\$41.7787	\$81,468
	Step 3	\$41.9000	\$81,703	\$43.1556	\$84,153	\$44.2345	\$86,257	\$44.2345	\$86,257	\$45.1192	\$87,982	\$45.1192	\$87,982
	Step 4	\$43.5200	\$84,859	\$44.8231	\$87,405	\$45.9437	\$89,590	\$45.9437	\$89,590	\$46.8626	\$91,382	\$46.8626	\$91,382
	Step 5	\$45.2700	\$88,280	\$46.6299	\$90,928	\$47.7956	\$93,201	\$47.7956	\$93,201	\$48.7515	\$95,065	\$48.7515	\$95,065
	Step 6	\$47.1600	\$91,966	\$48.5761	\$94,723	\$49.7905	\$97,091	\$49.7905	\$97,091	\$50.7863	\$99,033	\$50.7863	\$99,033
	Step 7	\$49.0500	\$95,647	\$50.5213	\$98,517	\$51.7843	\$100,979	\$51.7843	\$100,979	\$52.8200	\$102,999	\$52.8200	\$102,999
	Step 8							\$53.0789	\$103,504	\$54.1405	\$105,574	\$54.1405	\$105,574
	Step 9											\$55.4940	\$108,213
Dental Hygienist**	Step 1	\$30.2300	\$58,948	\$31.1361	\$60,715	\$31.9145	\$62,233	\$31.9145	\$62,233	\$32.5528	\$63,478	\$32.5528	\$63,478
	Step 2	\$31.2500	\$60,941	\$32.1895	\$62,770	\$32.9942	\$64,339	\$32.9942	\$64,339	\$33.6541	\$65,626	\$33.6541	\$65,626
	Step 3	\$32.2500	\$62,893	\$33.2205	\$64,780	\$34.0510	\$66,399	\$34.0510	\$66,399	\$34.7320	\$67,727	\$34.7320	\$67,727
	Step 4	\$33.2500	\$64,841	\$34.2494	\$66,786	\$35.1056	\$68,456	\$35.1056	\$68,456	\$35.8077	\$69,825	\$35.8077	\$69,825
	Step 5	\$34.2800	\$66,840	\$35.3047	\$68,844	\$36.1873	\$70,565	\$36.1873	\$70,565	\$36.9110	\$71,976	\$36.9110	\$71,976
	Step 6	\$35.2800	\$68,791	\$36.3359	\$70,855	\$37.2443	\$72,626	\$37.2443	\$72,626	\$37.9892	\$74,079	\$37.9892	\$74,079
	Step 7							\$38.1754	\$74,442	\$38.9389	\$75,931	\$38.9389	\$75,931
	Step 8											\$39.9124	\$77,829
						I		I					
Dietetic Aide**	Step 1	\$25.1800	\$49,101	\$24.5194	\$47,813	\$25.1324	\$49,008	\$25.1324	\$49,008	\$25.6350	\$49,988	\$25.6350	\$49,988
	Step 2			\$25.3552	\$49,443	\$25.9891	\$50,679	\$25.9891	\$50,679	\$26.5089	\$51,692	\$26.5089	\$51,692
	Step 3			\$26.1910	\$51,072	\$26.8458	\$52,349	\$26.8458	\$52,349	\$27.3827	\$53,396	\$27.3827	\$53,396
	Step 4			\$27.0270	\$52,703	\$27.7027	\$54,020	\$27.7027	\$54,020	\$28.2568	\$55,101	\$28.2568	\$55,101
	Step 5			\$27.8630	\$54,333	\$28.5596	\$55,691	\$28.5596	\$55,691	\$29.1308	\$56,805	\$29.1308	\$56,805
	Step 6							\$29.2736	\$57,084	\$29.8591	\$58,225	\$29.8591	\$58,225
	Step 7											\$30.6056	\$59,681
Harm Reduction Counselor**	Step 1	\$23.9363	\$46,676	\$22.5391	\$43,951	\$23.1026	\$45,050	\$23.1026	\$45,050	\$23.5647	\$45,951	\$23.5647	\$45,951
	Step 2	\$24.5347	\$47,843	\$23.3635	\$45,559	\$23.9476	\$46,698	\$23.9476	\$46,698	\$24.4266	\$47,632	\$24.2466	\$47,632
	Step 3	\$25.1480	\$49,039	\$26.8202	\$52,299	\$27.4907	\$53,607	\$27.4907	\$53,607	\$28.0405	\$54,679	\$28.0405	\$54,679
	Step 4	\$25.7768	\$50,265	\$27.8593	\$54,326	\$28.5558	\$55,684	\$28.5558	\$55,684	\$29.1269	\$56,797	\$29.1269	\$56,797
	Step 5	\$26.3300	\$51,343	\$29.0727	\$56,692	\$29.7995	\$58,109	\$29.7995	\$58,109	\$30.3955	\$59,271	\$30.3955	\$59,271
	Step 6			\$32.7107	\$63,786	\$33.5285	\$65,381	\$33.5285	\$65,381	\$34.1991	\$66,688	\$34.1991	\$66,688
	Step 7			\$34.0957	\$66,487	\$34.9481	\$68,149	\$34.9418	\$68,149	\$35.6471	\$69,512	\$35.6471	\$69,512
1		1		\$35.4808	\$69,188	1	\$70,917	\$36.3678	\$70,917	\$37.0952	\$72,336	\$37.0952	\$72,336

Step 9

Step 10

\$38.0225 \$74,144

\$38.0225

\$38.9731

\$74,144

\$75,997

\$37.2770 \$72,690

Client Case Manager (Health Case Manager)**	Step 1	\$23.9600	\$46,728	\$29.6838	\$57,883	\$30.4259	\$59,331	\$30.4259	\$59,331	\$31.0344	\$60,517	\$31.0344	\$60,517
	Step 2	\$24.8000	\$48,356	\$30.5171	\$59,508	\$31.2800	\$60,996	\$31.2800	\$60,996	\$31.9056	\$62,216	\$31.9056	\$62,216
	Step 3	\$25.7700	\$50,251	\$31.5706	\$61,563	\$32.3599	\$63,102	\$32.3599	\$63,102	\$33.0071	\$64,364	\$33.0071	\$64,364
	Step 4	\$26.7300	\$52,123	\$32.6014	\$63,573	\$33.4164	\$65,162	\$33.4164	\$65,162	\$34.0847	\$66,465	\$34.0847	\$66,465
	Step 5	\$27.7000	\$54,018	\$33.6305	\$65,579	\$34.4713	\$67,219	\$34.4713	\$67,219	\$35.1607	\$68,563	\$35.1607	\$68,563
	Step 6							\$35.3331	\$68,900	\$36.0397	\$70,277	\$36.0397	\$70,277
	Step 7											\$36.9407	\$72,034
Dental Assistant**	Step 1	\$23.4500	\$45,735	\$28.8456	\$56,249	\$29.5667	\$57,655	\$29.5667	\$57,655	\$30.1580	\$58,808	\$30.1580	\$58,808
	Step 2	\$24.1400	\$47,076	\$29.6000	\$57,720	\$30.3400	\$59,163	\$30.3400	\$59,163	\$30.9468	\$60,346	\$30.9468	\$60,346
	Step 3	\$24.8300	\$48,420	\$30.3557	\$59,194	\$31.1146	\$60,673	\$31.1146	\$60,673	\$31.7369	\$61,887	\$31.7369	\$61,887
	Step 4	\$25.5200	\$49,761	\$31.1096	\$60,664	\$31.8873	\$62,180	\$31.8873	\$62,180	\$32.5250	\$63,424	\$32.5250	\$63,424
	Step 5	\$26.2100	\$51,106	\$31.8652	\$62,137	\$32.6618	\$63,691	\$32.6618	\$63,691	\$33.3150	\$64,964	\$33.3150	\$64,964
	Step 6							\$33.4783	\$65,283	\$34.1479	\$66,588	\$34.1479	\$66,588
	Step 7											\$35.0016	\$68,253

						Add 1 Ste	p to Scales			Add 1 Ste	p to Scales
Classification	Steps	Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov. 1-23 Hourly Rate	Nov. 1-23 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct. 31-24 Hourly Rate	Oct. 31-24 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov. 1-24 Hourly Rate	Nov. 1-24 Approx. Annual Rate	Oct. 31-25 Hourly Rate	Oct. 31-25 Approx. Annual Rate
Personal Care Worker**	Step 1	\$23.2500	\$45,334	\$24.4188	\$47,617	\$24.4188	\$47,617	\$24.9072	\$48,569	\$24.9072	\$48,569
	Step 2			\$24.9176	\$48,589	\$24.9176	\$48,589	\$25.4160	\$49,561	\$25.4160	\$49,561
	Step 3			\$25.4260	\$49,581	\$25.4260	\$49,581	\$25.9345	\$50,572	\$25.9345	\$50,572
	Step 4			\$25.9448	\$50,592	\$25.9448	\$50,592	\$26.4637	\$51,604	\$26.4637	\$51,604
	Step 5			\$26.4742	\$51,625	\$26.4742	\$51,625	\$27.0037	\$52,657	\$27.0037	\$52,657
	Step 6					\$27.1361	\$52,915	\$27.6788	\$53,974	\$27.6788	\$53,974
	Step 7									\$28.3708	\$55,323

\*\*These positions were matched to an NSH position as set out in the final settlement offer. The positions were aligned in a "hard match" capacity to the corresponding NSH position for the period from November 1, 2023, to October 31, 2025, using the same stepped scale up to the top regular rate (not 25 year rate). For example, if an increase for an NSH position deemed a match is applied on April 1, 2024 an increase will take effect for these positions on that same effective date.

Current incumbents will be placed on the corresponding step on the NSH matched scale unless it is less than the wage rate at their current step in which case the incumbent will be paced at the next highest step.

Classification	Steps	Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Hourly Rate Approx. Annual Rate
Clinical Aide (Support)***	Step 1	\$19.9000	\$38,814	
	Step 2	\$20.3200	\$39,616	
	Step 3	\$20.7200	\$40,397	TBD
	Step 4	\$21.1300	\$41,199	IDU
	Step 5	\$21.5300	\$41,980	

\*\*\*The Clinical Aide position was deemed to match an NSH postion as set out in the final settlement document, for the period from November 1, 2023, to October 31, 2025, using the same stepped scale up to the top regular rate. For example, if an increase for an NSH position deemed a match is applied on April 1, 2024 an increase will take effect for the NECHC on that same effective date. If the increase is applied on November 1, 2025 or later that increase will not be applied to the Clinical Aide role as that increase would fall outside of the term of this collective agreement. Any wage adjustment to the NSH matched position resulting from the Pay Plan Transition MOA #12 at the NSH Support Bargaining Unit will take effect for the NECHC position on that same effective date for the period from November 1, 2023, to October 31, 2025.

Classification	Steps	Expired Hourly Rate	Expired Approx. Annual Rate	Nov. 1-23 Hourly Rate	Nov. 1-23 Approx. Annual Rate	Nov. 1-24 Hourly Rate	Nov. 1-24 Approx. Annual Rate
Safe Supply Support Worker****		\$23.2500	\$45,334	\$23.9475	\$46,698	\$24.4265	\$47,632
Harm Reduction Housing Worker****							
Peer Support Worker****							
Community Resource Coordinator / Volunteer Coordinator****	Step 1	\$21.7200	\$42,349	\$22.3716	\$43,625	\$22.8190	\$44,497
	Step 2	\$22.4600	\$43,790	\$23.1338	\$45,111	\$23.5965	\$46,013
	Step 3	\$23.2000	\$45,230	\$23.8960	\$46,597	\$24.3739	\$47,529
	Step 4	\$23.9300	\$46,671	\$24.6479	\$48,063	\$25.1409	\$49,025
	Step 5	\$24.6700	\$48,112	\$25.4101	\$49,550	\$25.9183	\$50,541
Indigenous Wellness Coordinator****	Step 1	\$34.2800	\$66,846	\$35.3084	\$68,851	\$36.0146	\$70,228
	Step 2	\$35.5900	\$69,401	\$36.6577	\$71,483	\$37.3909	\$72,912
	Step 3	\$37.0100	\$72,170	\$38.1203	\$74,335	\$38.8827	\$75,821
	Step 4	\$38.4700	\$75,017	\$39.6241	\$77,267	\$40.4166	\$78,812
	Step 5	\$39.9900	\$77,981	\$41.1897	\$80,320	\$42.0135	\$81,926
Safer Supply Team Lead**** Team Lead Overlook****		\$30.7300	\$59,924	\$31.6519	\$61,721	\$32.2849	\$62,956

\*\*\*\* For these NECHC positions, the following economic adjustments will be applied:

a. To expedite the wage adjustments of the classifications above, the parties agree that the classifications will receive the Economic Adjustments at the same time and in the same amount as those received in the NSH Health Care Collective Agreement with the Council of Health Care Unions as outlined in Article 34.01 (b) of that agreement.

b. In the event that a general or other economic adjustment is applied across the entire bargaining unit for the Civil Service as outlined in the collective agreement between His Majesty the King in Right of the Province of Nova Scotia represented by the Public Service Commission and the NSGEU (Civil Service) for the period April 1, 2024 - March 31, 2026 that is greater than the economic adjustments applied in (a) above, the general or other economic adjustment applied to the Civil Service will replace those in (a) above and will be applied 5 months earlier. For example, a general or other economic adjustment applied across the entire Civil Service bargaining unit on April 1, 2024, will be effective on November 1, 2023, for NECHC. Any general or other economic adjustment that is applied accross the entire Civil Service bargaing unit after March 31, 2026, will not be applied to within this agreement expiring October 31, 2025.

## **APPENDIX "B"**

## **EDUCATION PREMIUMS**

A Nurse who is qualified for more than one education premium shall only receive the highest education premium for which the Nurse qualifies. The education premiums are supplemental to the annual wage, and therefore the hourly rate, as set out in Appendix "A" and as such shall be applied as an additional hourly premium. Education premiums shall be pro-rated for Part-time Nurses based on regular hours paid.

#### A. EDUCATION PREMIUMS

#### (a) Post-Graduate Program (<u>Between 450 hours and 900 hours</u>)

Upon the Employer's receipt of proof of a Nurse's successful completion of a recognized program which has been established by the Nurse to be a minimum of 450 hours (as per the official course description which may include course hours, lab hours, clinical hours and/or independent study hours) and where the course content is directly related to the Nurse's position, the following premium will be added to the Nurse's regular annual rate of pay:

October 31, 2006: three hundred fifteen dollars (\$315.00) April 1, 2008: three hundred thirty-three dollars (\$333.00)

#### (b) Post-Graduate Program (In excess of 900 hours)

Upon the Employer's receipt of proof of a Nurse's successful completion of a recognized program which has been established by the Nurse to be in excess of 900 hours (as per the official course description which may include course hours, lab hours, clinical hours and/or independent study hours) and where the course content is directly related to the Nurse's position, the following premium will be added to the Nurse's regular annual rate of pay:

October 31, 2006: six hundred thirty dollars (\$630.00) April 1, 2008: six hundred sixty-seven dollars (\$667.00)

#### (c) B.N. or B.Sc.N.

For any Registered Nurse in the bargaining unit who holds a B.N. or B.Sc.N., the following premium will be added to the Nurse's regular annual rate of pay:

October 31, 2006: one thousand three hundred sixty-five dollars (\$1365.00) April 1, 2008: one thousand four hundred forty-five dollars (\$1445.00)

#### (d) Masters Degree in Nursing

For any Registered Nurse in the bargaining unit who holds a Masters Degree in Nursing, the following premium will be added to the Nurse's regular annual rate of pay:

October 31, 2006: one thousand eight hundred fifty dollars (\$1850.00) April 1, 2008: one thousand nine hundred sixty-one dollars (\$1961.00)

#### **B. CANADIAN NURSE ASSOCIATION CERTIFICATION PREMIUM**

The following premium will be added to the regular annual pay for any Registered Nurse in the Bargaining Unit who is in receipt of a current certification under the Canadian Nurse Association Certification program and who is employed in a capacity utilizing this training, who submits proof of the certification to the Employer, payable each year the certification is current:

April 1, 2008: nine hundred ninety-six dollars (\$996.00)

A Nurse may qualify for one of the current educational premiums and the new CNA premium

For the purpose of Appendix "B", the term "Nurse" includes all nurses employed with the Centre including full-time, part-time, casual and nurse practitioners.

# APPENDIX "C"

# Supplemental Employment Benefit Plan\*

#### Eligibility

Any employee, having been employed with the Employer for a minimum of six months, who is granted pregnancy or parental or adoption leave in accordance with the Labour Standards Code, will be eligible for benefits under the plan, provided the employee has registered at and complied with the reporting requirements of the Employment Insurance Act, S.C. 1996, c. 23 for Employment insurance benefits and supplementary benefits as outlined herein. Employees do not have the right to payments under this Article except for supplementation of Employment insurance benefits for the employment period as specified herein.

#### **Pregnancy Leave Allowance\***

- (a) An employee entitled to pregnancy leave under the provisions of this Agreement, who provides the Employer with proof that **they have** applied for and **are** eligible to receive employment insurance (E.I.) benefits pursuant to Section 22, Employment Insurance Act, S.C. 1996, c.23, shall be paid an allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Employment Benefit (S.E.B.) Plan.
- (b) In respect to the period of pregnancy leave, payments made according to the S.E.B. Plan will consist of the following:
  - where the employee is subject to a waiting period of one (1) week before receiving E.I. benefits, one (1) payment equivalent to seventy-five percent (75%) of their weekly rate of pay, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period;
  - (ii) where the employee has served the one (1) week waiting period in (i), one (1) additional payment equivalent to the difference between the weekly E.I. benefit, the employee is eligible to receive and ninety-three percent (93%) of their weekly rate of pay, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period which may result in a decrease in the E.I. benefits to which the employee would have been eligible if no other earnings had been received during that period.

- (iii) up to a maximum of five (5) additional weeks, payments equivalent to the difference between the weekly E.I. benefits, the employee is eligible to receive and ninety-three percent (93%) of **their** weekly rate of pay, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period which may result in a decrease in the E.I. benefits to which the employee would have been eligible if no other earnings had been received during that period.
- (c) For the purpose of this allowance, an employee's weekly rate of pay will be one-half (1/2) the bi-weekly rate of pay to which the employee is entitled on the date immediately preceding the commencement of **their** pregnancy leave. In the case of a part-time employee, such weekly rate of pay will be multiplied by the fraction obtained from dividing the employee's time worked averaged over the preceding twenty-six (26) weeks by the regularly scheduled full-time hours of work for the employees' classification. For the purpose of this calculation the hours used for a part-time employee shall be the actual hours paid, or the hours based on the current appointment status of the part-time employee as a percentage of full-time hours, whichever is greater.
- (d) Where an employee becomes eligible for a salary increment or pay increase during the benefits period, benefits under the S.E.B. Plan will be adjusted accordingly.
- (e) The Employer will not reimburse the employee for any amount **they are** required to remit to Human Resources and Skills Development Canada, where **their** annual income exceeds one and one-half (1 <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub>) times the maximum yearly insurable earnings under the Employment Insurance Act.
- (f) It is understood that employees entitled to the seven (7) weeks Pregnancy Leave Allowance as provided in this Article may be eligible for an additional Parental Leave Allowance which combined with the Pregnancy Leave Allowance may result in eligibility up to a maximum of seventeen (17) weeks allowance.

#### Parental and Adoption Leave Allowance

- (a) An employee entitled to parental or adoption leave under the provisions of this Agreement, who provides the Employer with proof that they have applied for and are eligible to receive employment insurance (E.I.) benefits pursuant to Section 23 of the Employment Insurance Act, S.C. 1996, c.23, shall be paid an allowance in accordance with the Supplementary Employment Benefits (S.E.B.) Plan.
- (b) In respect to the period of parental or adoption leave, payments made according to the S.E.B. Plan will consist of the following:
  - Where the employee is subject to a waiting period of 1 week before receiving E.I. Benefits, one (1) payment equivalent to seventy-five percent (75%) of their weekly rate of pay, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period;

- (ii) Where the employee has served the one (1) week waiting period in (i), one (1) additional payment equivalent to the difference between the weekly E.I. benefit, the employee is eligible to receive and ninety-three percent (93%) of their weekly rate of pay, less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period which may result in a decrease in the E.I. benefits to which the employee would have been eligible if no other earnings had been received during that period.
- (iii) Up to a maximum of ten (10) additional weeks as follows:
  - 1) where the employee is in receipt of standard E.I. parental benefits, the payments will be equivalent to the difference between the weekly standard E.I. benefits the employee is eligible to receive and ninetythree per cent (93%) of the employee's weekly rate of pay;
  - 2) where the employee is in receipt of extended E.I. parental benefits, the payments will be equivalent to the difference between the weekly standard E.I. benefits the employee is eligible to receive and ninetythree percent (93%) of the employee's weekly rate of pay;

less any other earnings received by the employee during the benefit period which may result in a decrease in the E.I. benefits to which the employee would have been eligible if no other earnings had been received during the period.

- (c) For the purpose of this allowance "standard E.I. parental benefits" means the E.I. benefits paid to an employee who is taking parental leave of up to thirty-five (35) weeks and "extended E.I. parental benefits means the E.I. benefits paid to an employee who is taking a parental leave greater than thirty-five (35) weeks.
- (d) For the purposes of this allowance, an employee's weekly rate of pay will be onehalf the bi-weekly rate of pay to which the employee is entitled for their classification on the day immediately preceding the commencement of the parental or adoption leave. In the case of a part-time employee, such weekly rate of pay will be multiplied by the fraction obtained from dividing the employee's time worked averaged over the preceding twenty-six (26) weeks by the regularly scheduled fulltime hours of work for the employee's classification. For the purpose of this calculation the hours used for a part-time employee shall be the actual hours paid, or the hours based on the current appointment status of the part-time employee as a percentage of full-time hours, whichever is greater.
- (e) Where an employee becomes eligible for a salary increment or pay increase during the benefit period, payments under the S.E.B. Plan will be adjusted accordingly.

(f) The Employer will not reimburse the employee for any amount they are required to remit to Human Resources and Skills Development Canada where their annual income exceeds one and one-half (1 ½) times the maximum yearly insurable earnings under the Employment Insurance Act.

## MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #1\*

BETWEEN:

### NORTH END COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSOCIATION

AND:

### NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION

Whereas the Employer has project employees who work on its Supported Housing project;

**And Whereas** the available positions these employees fill are funded by a third-party funder with wages set and funded by the third-party funder;

**And Whereas** the project employees are nevertheless Union members covered by this Collective Agreement,

**Now Therefore** the Parties wish to set out for clarity the wages and terms of these positions;

1. **Supported Housing** Employee Positions and Hourly Wages are set out as follows:

House Case Manager: expired rates **\$27.34 - \$28.56** (Up to 5 positions)

- 2. This position subject to the economic adjustments applied as per \*\*\*\* in Appendix A.
- 3. These employees are hired pursuant to the terms of the funding agreement with the third-party funder and are not included in Appendix A of the Collective Agreement.
- 4. Not all positions are funded or filled at all times. The Employer evaluates positions on an annual basis considering funding available and operational needs, and may fill some or all positions depending on these considerations.

In Witness Thereof, the Parties have signed this

For the Union	For the Employer
	2025
DATED this day of _	, 2025.

## MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #2

BETWEEN:

### NORTH END COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSOCIATION

AND:

### NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION

## (Employment of Summer Students)

**Whereas** the Employer has received grant funding to hire summer students on a temporary basis to provide assistance to employees in the areas of marketing, outreach and accounting and to provide the student with some work experience.

Students hired during the summer period, up to eight weeks, will not be considered as bargaining unit employees.

No bargaining unit members shall be terminated, laid off from employment, or have their hours reduced as a result of the employer hiring summer students.

In Witness Thereof, the Parties have signed this

For the Union

For the Employer

DATED this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, **2025.** 

### MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #3\*

**BETWEEN**:

### NORTH END COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSOCIATION

AND:

### NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION

### **Incumbency Protection**

Current incumbents in the positions of Billing and Operations Clerk, Operations Support/Admin Support, Senior Front Desk Clerk, and Payroll and Accounting Administrator will have present incumbency only ("PIO") salary protection. Such employees shall progress on the pay range of their classification as adjusted by a 3% economic increase on November 1, 2023 and 2% economic increase on November 1, 2024 so long as they remain in their current position.

In Witness Thereof, the Parties have signed this

For the Union	For the Employer
DATED this day of	, 2025.

## MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #4\*

BETWEEN:

### NORTH END COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSOCIATION

AND:

### NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION

## Property Management Assistant

The Property Management Assistant are union members covered by the collective agreement.

The Property Management Assistant wage is as follows: \$25 hour

These employees are hired pursuant to the terms of a specific funding arrangement and are not included in Appendix A of the Collective Agreement.

In Witness Thereof, the Parties have signed this

For the Union

For the Employer

DATED this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 2025.

## MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #5\*

BETWEEN:

### NORTH END COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSOCIATION

AND:

### NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION

## **Step Placement Nurse Matched Classifications**

Current incumbents in the Nurse and Patient Care Coordinator positions will be placed on additional steps of 7 or 8 based on satisfactory recent nursing experience. Anniversary date will remain the same.

The current LPN incumbent will be placed on the LPN step scale in accordance with satisfactory recent nursing experience.

In Witness Thereof, the Parties have signed this

For the Union

For the Employer

DATED this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 2025.

## MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #6\*

BETWEEN:

### NORTH END COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSOCIATION

AND:

### NOVA SCOTIA GOVERNMENT AND GENERAL EMPLOYEES UNION

## Step Placement for Healthcare Matched Classifications

Step Placement for current incumbents in the classifications of Social Worker (MSW), Client Case manager (Health Case manager), Community Nutritionist, End of Life Care Coordinator (Death Doula), Occupational Therapist, Physiotherapist, Social Worker (BSW), Personal Care Worker, Harm Reduction Counsellor, Dental Assistant, Dental Hygienist and Dietetic Aide is as follows:

Effective October 31, 2024, the additional step added to the top of scale of the pay grade will be available to employees after completion of the increments from step 1 to top step with the employer in the classification.

Effective October 31, 2025, the additional step added to the top of scale of the pay grade will be available to employees after completion of the increments from step 1 to top step with the employer in the classification.

Current incumbents who effective October 31, 2024 have been at the top step of their current classification scale for one year or more are eligible to move to the new step on October 31, 2024. Thereafter, employees will advance on their anniversary date to the new step.

Examples:

If Jane is at top of scale of her classification for 18 months, she is eligible to move to the next step effective October 31, 2024. Jane would move to the next step on October 31, 2025.

If Tom is at top of the scale for his classification and his anniversary date is December 1, 2024, he will be eligible to move to the new step on December 1, 2024. Tom will move to the next step on December 1, 2025.

In Witness Thereof, the Parties have signed this	
For the Union	For the Employer
DATED this day of	, 2025.